Classical and Stochastic Slit Löwner Evolution

Georgy Ivanov



Dissertation for the degree philosophiae doctor (PhD) at the University of Bergen

2014

Dissertation date: October 10, 2014

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank my supervisor, Alexander Vasiliev, for all the generous help and support I received during my studies. He was always ready to read my drafts, listen to unstructured half-baked ideas and refine them through asking relevant questions, identifying problems and proposing possible solutions. He directed the research and made sure that the right thing was done at the right time.

I gladly acknowledge the help of my other collaborators, Dmitri Prokhorov, Nam-Gyu Kang and especially Alexey Tochin, with whom we had numerous lively discussions during the last three years.

Many people helped me to learn the Löwner theory. In 2010 I attended a summer school in Cortona, with courses taught by Robert Otto Bauer and Filippo Bracci, who were ready to answer all kinds of questions even outside the lecture hall. Pavel Gumenyuk shared his deepest insights into the Löwner theory many times. In 2012 I visited the University of Seville, where I enjoyed lengthy discussions with Manuel Contreras and Santiago Díaz-Madrigal. It was a pleasure to listen on several occasions to David Shoikhet explaining advanced aspects of semigroup theory in a crystal clear and extremely simple manner.

A significant part of the work was carried out at the Mittag-Leffler Institute during the fall of 2011. I thank my office- and housemates in Djursholm: Hrant Hakobyan, Alan Sola, Daniel Seco, Sanjay Kumar Sharma, Maria-José Martin and Galina Filipuk.

I also want to thank various people at the University of Bergen, including Arne Stray, Irina Markina, Mauricio Godoy Molina (especially for his comments on several drafts of this thesis), Erlend Grong, Anna Korolko, Christian Autenried, Anastasia Frolova, Mirjam Solberg, Ksenia Lavrichenko, Sergey Alyaev, Viktor Kiselev, Mahdi Salehani and many others.

Finally, I thank my family for their wholehearted support, and Lïna for a major motivation boost in the final year of my PhD.

Abstract

The 2-dimensional discrete random walk is one of the most simple and most important lattice processes in the plane. It is the well-known that its scaling limit, as the mesh size approaches zero, is given by the 2-dimensional Brownian motion. An important property of the 2-dimensional Brownian motion is its conformal invariance. In statistical physics, however, there is a number of other important lattice models in two dimensions expected to have conformally invariant scaling limits. Until recently, describing those limits was considered an extremely challenging task.

In 2000, Oded Schramm combined the Löwner equation, a well-known tool in the geometric function theory, with stochastic calculus in order to tackle this problem. This approach was highly successful, and the resulting 2-dimensional process, known today as the Schramm-Löwner evolution, has since become one of the most researched topics in probability.

The underlying deterministic Löwner equation has also attracted renewed interest in the last decade. In particular, the so-called general Löwner theory was created, allowing to treat three versions of the Löwner equation (radial, chordal and dipolar) in a uniform way.

The general theory describes a vast class of evolutions of complex domains. However, several crucial features common to radial, chordal and dipolar equation were lost in generalization. In this work, we study a subclass of general Löwner equations preserving those features. In particular, the evolutions have slit geometry and in the stochastic case lead to holomorphic stochastic flows.

The thesis is organized as follows. In Section 1.1, we cover most of the preliminaries in complex analysis and probability beyond the graduate course level, which are needed for understanding the main results of the thesis. In Section 1.2 we give a brief introduction to the Löwner theory, with an emphasis on the general Löwner theory. Section 1.3 describes the Gaussian free field, a random object through which Schramm-Löwner evolution interacts with the conformal field theory (CFT).

We include four research papers, preceded by their brief descriptions. Paper A deals with geometrical aspects of the deterministic radial and chordal Löwner equations. Paper B studies a subclass of general Löwner equations with a "boundary attracting point", which leads to holomorphic stochastic flows in the stochastic case. In Paper C we define general slit Löwner chains and general slit holomorphic stochastic flows. In Paper D

iv Abstract

we look at how the Gaussian free field is related to general slit holomorphic stochastic flows.

Contents

A	ckno	wledgr	nents	j		
A	bstra	ıct		iii		
Ι	Int	roduc	tion and Main Results	1		
1	Inti	roduct	ion	3		
	1.1	Prelin	ninaries	3		
		1.1.1	Topics in complex analysis	3		
		1.1.2	Topics in stochastic analysis	6		
	1.2	Löwne	er theory	11		
		1.2.1	Backward (increasing) general Löwner theory	12		
		1.2.2	Forward (decreasing) Löwner theory	15		
		1.2.3	Radial Löwner theory	17		
		1.2.4	Chordal Löwner theory	19		
		1.2.5	Dipolar Löwner theory	20		
		1.2.6	Geometric properties of the slits	21		
		1.2.7	Schramm-Löwner evolution	22		
	1.3	Gauss	sian free field	23		
		1.3.1	Schwartz distributions in the complex plane	23		
		1.3.2	Green's function	24		
		1.3.3	Dirichlet energy and electrostatic potential energy .	25		
		1.3.4	Definition of Gaussian free field	25		
		1.3.5	Gaussian free field on a subdomain	26		
		1.3.6	Modifications of GFF	27		
		1.3.7	Pullbacks of distributions and conformal invariance			
			of GFF	28		
		1.3.8	SLE and GFF	28		
2	Ma	in Res		29		
	2.1	Non-slit and singular solutions to the Löwner equation 29				
	2.2	Löwner evolution driven by a stochastic boundary point . 30				
	2.3					
	2.4	Slit holomorphic stochastic flows and Gaussian free field . 35				
	2.5	Furth	er work	37		

vi	CONTENTS	3

Bibliography	39
II Included Papers	45
Paper A	47
Paper B	63
Paper C	91
Paper D	139

Part I Introduction and Main Results

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Preliminaries

1.1.1 Topics in complex analysis

Riemann mapping theorem and theory of prime ends

Let D be a simply connected open subset of the compactified complex plane $\hat{\mathbb{C}} = \mathbb{C} \cup \{\infty\}$, such that the complement $\hat{\mathbb{C}} \setminus D$ contains infinitely many points. A classical result in complex analysis, the Riemann mapping theorem, states that D is conformally isomorphic to the unit disk $\mathbb{D} = \{z : |z| < 1\}$, i.e., there exists a holomorphic bijection $f : \mathbb{D} \to D$. It is usual to say in this case that D is a simply connected *hyperbolic domain*.

Let $\mathbb{D} = \mathbb{D} \cup \partial \mathbb{D}$, and $D = D \cup \partial D$. According to the Carathéodory extension theorem (see [Pom75]), the mapping f can be extended to a homeomorphism $f: \overline{\mathbb{D}} \to \overline{D}$ if and only if the boundary ∂D is a Jordan curve (i.e., a non-self-intersecting continuous loop).

It is possible, however, to generalize the notion of boundary points in a way that such a homeomorphic extension of f can be constructed for any simply connected hyperbolic domain, no matter how complicated its boundary is. These generalized boundary points are called $prime\ ends$, and they are defined as equivalence classes of so-called fundamental chains of crosscut neighborhoods. This construction is well-known and can be found in many sources, for instance, in [Mil06, §17].

We use P(D) to denote the set of prime ends of D, and write $\hat{D} = D \cup P(D)$. Then \hat{D} can be given a topology such that $f: \mathbb{D} \to D$ extends to a homeomorphism $\hat{f}: \bar{\mathbb{D}} \to \hat{D}$. The set \hat{D} endowed with this topology is called the *Carathéodory compactification* of D, and $\bar{\mathbb{D}}$ is canonically homeomorphic to $\hat{\mathbb{D}}$.

With this terminology in hand we can formulate the following version of the Riemann mapping theorem.

Theorem (the Riemann mapping theorem). Let $D \subset \hat{\mathbb{C}}$ be a simply connected hyperbolic domain, let $a \in D$, and let the prime ends b_1 , b_2 , $b_3 \in P(D)$ be distinct and ordered anticlockwise. Then there exists a

conformal isomorphism

$$f: \mathbb{D} \to D$$
,

which can be uniquely extended to a homeomorphism of Carathéodory compactifications

$$\hat{f}:\hat{\mathbb{D}}\to\hat{D}.$$

The map f can be specified uniquely by imposing any of the following three normalization conditions

- 1. $\hat{f}(0) = a \text{ and } \hat{f}'(0) > 0$,
- 2. $\hat{f}(0) = a \text{ and } \hat{f}(1) = b_1,$
- 3. $\hat{f}(-i) = b_1$, $\hat{f}(1) = b_2$, and $\hat{f}(i) = b_3$.

Holomorphic semiflows in the unit disk

This section contains a brief overview of the most basic results in the theory of holomorphic semiflows. Detailed explanations and proofs can be found, e.g., in [Sho01].

Let $\operatorname{Hol}(\mathbb{D}, \mathbb{D})$ denote the set of holomorphic maps of \mathbb{D} into itself, and let $\operatorname{Aut}(\mathbb{D}) \subset \operatorname{Hol}(\mathbb{D}, \mathbb{D})$ be the set of holomorphic automorphisms of \mathbb{D} .

Definition 1. A family $\{g_t\}_{t\geq 0} \subset \operatorname{Hol}(\mathbb{D}, \mathbb{D})$ is called a *holomorphic semi-flow* in \mathbb{D} (or, alternatively, a one-parameter continuous semigroup of holomorphic self-mappings of \mathbb{D}) if

- 1. $q_0 = id_{\mathbb{D}}$,
- 2. $q_{t+s} = q_t \circ q_s$, for s, t > 0,
- 3. $\lim_{t\to 0^+} q_t(z) = z$ for each $z\in \mathbb{D}$.

These conditions imply that the family g_t is continuous in the local uniform topology (the topology of uniform convergence on compact subsets of \mathbb{D}). Moreover, for every fixed $z \in \mathbb{D}$, the map $t \mapsto g_t(z)$ is differentiable for all $t \in [0, +\infty)$.

In the case when $g_t \in \operatorname{Aut}(\mathbb{D})$ for all $t \geq 0$, the semiflow $\{g_t\}_{t \geq 0}$ can be extended to a flow $\{g_t\}_{t \in \mathbb{R}}$ by setting $g_{-t} := g_t^{-1}$.

For every holomorphic semiflow $\{g_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ there exists a unique holomorphic function $V: \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{C}$, such that

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} g_t(z) = V(g_t(z)), \\ g_0(z) = z, \end{cases} \quad t \ge 0, \ z \in \mathbb{D}. \tag{1.1}$$

The function V is called the *infinitesimal generator* of the semiflow $\{g_t\}_{t\geq 0}$. Infinitesimal generators of flows and semiflows are often called *complete* and *semicomplete holomorphic vector fields*, respectively.

1.1 Preliminaries 5

There is a simple representation formula for semicomplete vector fields. A holomorphic function V(z) is a semicomplete holomorphic vector field if and only if it can be written in the form

$$V(z) = V(0) - z q(z) - \overline{V(0)} z^{2}, \tag{1.2}$$

where q(z) is a holomorphic function with $\operatorname{Re} q(z) \geq 0$. Moreover, V(z) is complete if and only if q(z) = ib, $b \in \mathbb{R}$.

By the Schwarz lemma, a map $\phi \in \operatorname{Hol}(\mathbb{D}, \mathbb{D})$, $\phi \neq \operatorname{id}_{\mathbb{D}}$, may have at most one fixed point τ in \mathbb{D} . In this case, ϕ is said to be a mapping of *elliptic* (or *dilation*) type. Otherwise, by the Denjoy-Wolff theorem, there exists a unique point $\tau \in \partial \mathbb{D}$, such that $\angle \lim_{z \to \tau} \phi(z) = \tau$, and the angular derivative $\alpha = \angle \lim_{z \to \tau} \frac{\phi(z) - \tau}{z - \tau}$ exists with $0 < \alpha \le 1$. If $0 < \alpha < 1$, then ϕ is of *hyperbolic* type, and if $\alpha = 1$, then ϕ is of *parabolic type*.

In all the three cases, the point τ is called the *Denjoy-Wolff point* of ϕ . In a semiflow $\{g_t\}_{t\geq 0}$, all functions except for $g_0=\mathrm{id}_{\mathbb{D}}$ are mappings of the same type, and they all have the same Denjoy-Wolff point τ . We can thus call τ the Denjoy-Wolff point of the semiflow $\{g_t\}_{t\geq 0}$.

The notion of the Denjoy-Wolff point leads to another important representation formula for semicomplete vector fields, which was found by Berkson and Porta [BP78]. A holomorphic function V(z) is a semicomplete holomorphic vector field if and only if there exists a point $\tau \in \overline{\mathbb{D}}$ and a holomorphic function $p: \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{C}$, with $\operatorname{Re} p \geq 0$, such that

$$V(z) = (z - \tau)(\bar{\tau} z - 1) p(z), \quad z \in \mathbb{D}.$$
 (1.3)

This representation is unique if $V(z) \not\equiv 0$. The point τ in this representation is precisely the Denjoy-Wolff point of the generated semiflow $\{g_t\}_{t\geq 0}$. We call the function p(z) the Herglotz function, and the point τ the attracting point of the field V(z). The term "attracting point" is motivated by the fact that $g_t(z) \to \tau$ locally uniformly in $\mathbb D$ as $t \to +\infty$, except for the case when $\{g_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is a semiflow consisting of elliptic automorphisms.

Pushforwards of holomorphic vector fields

It is easy to extend the definition of holomorphic semiflows to an arbitrary simply-connected hyperbolic domain D, which amounts to replacing $\mathbb D$ by D in Definition 1.

Let $f: D_1 \to D_2$ be a conformal isomorphism of two simply connected hyperbolic domains. If $\{g_t^1\}_{t\geq 0}$ is a semiflow in D_1 , then $\{g_t^2\}_{t\geq 0} = \{\phi \circ g_t^1 \circ \phi^{-1}\}_{t\geq 0}$ is a semiflow in D_2 . Let V_1 and V_2 be the infinitesimal generators of $\{g_t^1\}_{t\geq 0}$ and $\{g_t^2\}_{t\geq 0}$, respectively. Then we say that the vector fields V_1 and V_2 are ϕ -related, and we call V_2 the pushforward of V_1 with respect to ϕ . We write $V_2 = \phi_* V_1$. Explicitly,

$$\phi_* V_1(z) = \frac{1}{\phi^{-1'}(z)} V_1(\phi^{-1}(z)).$$

Lie derivatives of complex functions

Let f be a C^1 -smooth complex-valued function in a domain D, and let z = x + iy. Then it is common to write

$$\partial f = \frac{\partial f}{\partial z} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - i \frac{\partial}{\partial y} \right) f,$$

$$\overline{\partial} f = \frac{\partial f}{\partial \overline{z}} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} + i \, \frac{\partial}{\partial y} \right) f.$$

Let V be a holomorphic vector field in a domain D. Then V acts on a complex function $f \in C^1(D, \mathbb{C})$ according to the rule

$$f \mapsto (V\partial + \bar{V}\bar{\partial}) f.$$

We denote this operator by \mathcal{L}_V , so that

$$\mathcal{L}_{V} = V \, \partial + \bar{V} \, \bar{\partial}.$$

It is a special case of the *Lie derivative*. Geometrically, \mathcal{L}_V represents the derivative of f in the direction of the semiflow generated by V.

Some of its basic properties are listed below.

- 1. $\mathcal{L}_V f$ is linear in f and V;
- 2. $\mathcal{L}_V \bar{f} = \overline{\mathcal{L}_V f}$, and, consequently, $\mathcal{L}_V \operatorname{Re} f = \operatorname{Re} \mathcal{L}_V f$, $\mathcal{L}_V \operatorname{Im} f = \operatorname{Im} \mathcal{L}_V f$;
- 3. $\mathcal{L}_V(\partial f) = \partial \mathcal{L}_V f$, $\mathcal{L}_V(\bar{\partial} f) = \bar{\partial} \mathcal{L}_V f$.

This definition of the Lie derivative can be extended to the case of several complex variables, that is, when V is a vector field in a domain $D \subset \mathbb{C}^n$, and $f: \mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{C}$. We write $z = (z_1, \ldots, z_n)$, $\partial = \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial z_1}, \ldots, \frac{\partial}{\partial z_n}\right)$, $\bar{\partial} = \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_1}, \ldots, \frac{\partial}{\partial \bar{z}_n}\right)$, $V(z) = (V_1(z), \ldots, V_n(z))$, and then the derivative of f along the flow generated by V is given by the sum of dot products

$$\mathcal{L}_{V}f(z) = \left(V(z) \cdot \partial + \overline{V(z)} \cdot \bar{\partial}\right) f(z). \tag{1.4}$$

1.1.2 Topics in stochastic analysis

Unless specified otherwise, the detailed formulations and proofs of the results mentioned in this section can be found in [Øks03] or [RY99].

Stochastic integrals of Itô and Stratonovich

The two most widely used types of stochastic integrals are those of Itô and Stratonovich. The corresponding constructions are fairly complicated; it is possible however to give intuitively clear definitions if the integrands are adapted continuous processes.

Let X_t be a continuous process adapted to the filtration $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ of the standard Brownian motion B_t , and let T>0. Then the *Itô integral* of X_t

1.1 Preliminaries 7

with respect to B_t on [0,T] can be defined as the limit in probability of the Riemann-Stieltjes sums

$$\int_{0}^{T} X_{t} dB_{t} := \lim_{\Delta t \to 0} \sum_{j=1}^{n} X_{t_{j-1}} \left(B_{t_{j}} - B_{t_{j-1}} \right), \tag{1.5}$$

where $0 = t_0 < t_1 < \ldots < t_n = T$, and $\Delta t := \max_{j=1,\ldots,n} (t_j - t_{j-1})$.

Similarly, the $Stratonovich\ integral\ can$ be defined as the limit in probability

 $\int_0^T X_t \circ dB_t := \lim_{\Delta t \to 0} \sum_{j=1}^n X_{\frac{t_{j-1} + t_j}{2}} \left(B_{t_j} - B_{t_{j-1}} \right). \tag{1.6}$

The definitions of the Itô and Stratonovich stochastic integrals can be extended to more complicated integrands and integrators, but the intuitive formulas (1.5) and (1.6) will not hold in general.

For a fixed T>0, the Itô integral $\int_0^T X_s dB_s$ is a random variable, and it is defined up to a set of measure zero. If we allow the upper integral limit vary, then $\int_0^t X_s dB_s$ may be regarded as a stochastic process. More precisely, it can be proved that there exists a continuous process Y_t adapted to $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t>0}$ such that

$$\mathbb{P}\left(Y_t = \int_0^t X_s \, dB_s\right) = 1 \quad \text{ for all } t \ge 0.$$

Similarly, the Stratonovich integral $\int_0^t X_s \circ dB_s$ with a variable upper limit also defines a continuous stochastic process.

If $\mathsf{E}\left(\int_0^T X_s^2\,ds\right)<\infty$ for all T>0, then $\int_0^t X_s\,dB_s$ is a martingale. If we relax this condition to $\mathbb{P}\left(\int_0^T X_s^2\,ds<\infty\right)=1$, then we can only guarantee that Y_t is a local martingale. Moreover, by the martingale representation theorem, every continuous $\{\mathcal{F}\}_{t\geq 0}$ -adapted local martingale M_t can be written as $M_t=M_0+\int_0^t X_s\,dB_s$ for some \mathcal{F}_t -adapted process X_t .

Quadratic covariation

Recall that the *quadratic covariation* of two processes X_t and Y_t is defined as the limit in probability

$$\langle X_T, Y_T \rangle = \langle X, Y \rangle_T := \lim_{\Delta t \to 0} \sum_{j=1}^n (X_{t_j} - X_{t_{j-1}}) (Y_{t_j} - Y_{t_{j-1}})$$

(if it exists). As before, $0 = t_0 < t_1 < \ldots < t_n = T$, and $\Delta t := \max_{j=1,\ldots,n} (t_j - t_{j-1})$.

Suppose that the processes X_t and Y_t can be represented by

$$X_t(\omega) = \int_0^t b_1(\omega, s) \, ds + \int_0^t \sigma_1(\omega, s) \, dB_s(\omega), \tag{1.7}$$

and

$$Y_t(\omega) = \int_0^t b_2(\omega, s) \, ds + \int_0^t \sigma_2(\omega, s) \, dB_s(\omega),$$

where $b_j(\omega, t)$, $\sigma_j(\omega, t)$, j = 1, 2 are \mathcal{F}_t -adapted processes satisfying

$$\mathbb{P}\left(\int_0^T |b_j(\omega, s)| \, ds < \infty\right) = 1, \quad \mathbb{P}\left(\int_0^T |\sigma_j(\omega, s)|^2 \, ds\right) = 1,$$

for all T > 0 and j = 1, 2. Then the quadratic variation can be conveniently written as the following integral

$$\langle X, Y \rangle_t(\omega) = \int_0^t \sigma_1(\omega, s) \, \sigma_2(\omega, s) \, ds.$$

The notion of quadratic covariation provides a simple formula relating the two types of the stochastic integral mentioned above:

$$\int_0^T X_t \circ dB_t = \int_0^T X_t dB_t + \frac{1}{2} \langle X, B \rangle_T. \tag{1.8}$$

Complex Ito formula

Let $w_t = X_t^1 + i X_t^2$ be a complex-valued process such that the real-valued processes X_t^1 , X_t^2 are of the form (1.7). Let $f: \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}$ be a twice differentiable complex function. The complex Itô formula [Ubø87] describes how w_t transforms under such functions:

$$f(w_t) = f(w_0) + \int_0^t \partial f(w_s) \, dw_s + \int_0^t \bar{\partial} f(w_s) \, d\bar{w}_s$$

+ $\frac{1}{2} \int_0^t \partial^2 f(w_s) \, d\langle w \rangle_s + \frac{1}{2} \int_0^t \bar{\partial}^2 f(w_s) \, d\langle \bar{w} \rangle_s$
+ $\int_0^t \partial \bar{\partial} f(w_s) \, d\langle w, \bar{w} \rangle_s,$ (1.9)

which is usually written in the shorter differential form

$$df(w_t) = \partial f(w_t) dw_t + \bar{\partial} f(w_t) d\bar{w}_t + \frac{1}{2} \partial^2 f(w_t) d\langle w \rangle_t + \frac{1}{2} \bar{\partial}^2 f(w_t) d\langle \bar{w} \rangle_t + \partial \bar{\partial} f(w_t) d\langle w, \bar{w} \rangle_t.$$
 (1.10)

Suppose w_t satisfies the following Stratonovich integral equation

$$w_t = w_0 + \int_0^t b(w_s) \, ds + \sum_{k=1}^n \int_0^t \sigma_k(w_s) \circ dB_s^k, \tag{1.11}$$

with holomorphic coefficients b and σ , and n independent Brownian motions B_t^1, \ldots, B_t^n . A more usual, but formal, way to write (1.11) is the Stratonovich stochastic differential equation (SDE)

$$dw_t = b(w_t) dt + \sum_{k=1}^{n} \sigma_k(w_t) \circ dB_t^k.$$
 (1.12)

1.1 Preliminaries 9

It can be deduced from (1.8) and (1.10) that (1.12) is equivalent to the following Itô SDE¹

$$dw_{t} = \left(b(w_{t}) + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k=1}^{n} \sigma_{k}(w_{t}) \sigma'_{k}(w_{t})\right) dt + \sum_{k=1}^{n} \sigma_{k}(w_{t}) dB_{t}^{k},$$

which is shorthand for the Itô integral equation

$$w_t = w_0 + \int_0^t \left(b(w_s) + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k=1}^n \sigma_k(w_s) \, \sigma'_k(w_s) \right) \, ds + \sum_{k=1}^n \int_0^t \sigma_k(w_s) \, dB_s^k.$$

Processes satisfying (1.12) are a special case of diffusion processes. For diffusion processes with holomorphic coefficients, as in (1.12), the complex Itô formula can be elegantly formulated using the Lie derivatives notation. Given a twice differentiable function $f: \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}$, the process $f(w_t)$ satisfies the following SDE

$$df(w_t) = \mathcal{L}_b f(w_t) dt + \sum_{k=1}^n \mathcal{L}_{\sigma_k} f(w_t) \circ dB_t^k$$

$$= \left(\mathcal{L}_b + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k=1}^n \mathcal{L}_{\sigma_k}^2\right) f(w_t) dt + \sum_{k=1}^n \mathcal{L}_{\sigma_k} f(w_t) dB_t^k.$$
(1.13)

The formula remains valid if the process w_t takes values in \mathbb{C}^n , f is a C^2 complex function of n complex variables, and the coefficients $b: \mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{C}$, $\sigma_k: \mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{C}$ are holomorphic in each variable.

Stochastic flows in the complex plane

In the deterministic case, the flow (semiflow) $\{g_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ of an ordinary autonomous differential equation

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}g_t(z) = V(g_t(z)), \quad g_0(z) = z,$$

describes how the ODE's solution depends on the initial condition, so that for a fixed value of t, the map $g_t(\cdot)$ is a certain transformation of the space on which the ODE is considered. For instance, if the equation is considered in the unit disk $\mathbb D$ and V is a semicomplete holomorphic vector field in $\mathbb D$, then $g_t \in \operatorname{Hol}(\mathbb D, \mathbb D)$ for each $t \geq 0$, as we have seen above.

In a similar vein, one can study flows of stochastic differential equations. Let $z \in D$, and let $w_t(z)$ denote the solution of (1.12) with the initial condition $w_0 = z$. The family $\{w_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ solving the problem

$$\begin{cases} dw_t(z) = b(w_t(z), t) dt + \sum_{k=1}^n \sigma_k(w_t(z), t) \circ dB_t^k, \\ w_0(z) = z, \quad z \in D. \end{cases}$$
 (1.14)

¹In this thesis, the prime mark always denotes the derivative of a holomorphic function with respect to the complex variable, thus, for example, $\sigma_k'(w)$ denotes $\frac{\partial}{\partial w}\sigma_k(w)$, and $f_t'(z)$ has the same meaning as $\frac{\partial}{\partial z}f_t(z)$.

is called the stochastic flow of (1.14). Comprehensive overviews of the theory of stochastic flows can be found in [Kun84], [Kun97] and [IW89].

For the existence of a unique maximal solution its is sufficient that the vector fields b(z,t), $\sigma_1(z,t)$, ... $\sigma_n(z,t)$ are C^2 in z, and C^1 in t [Kun84, Theorem II.8.3].

Analytic properties of stochastic flows

Many analytic properties of a stochastic flow can be deduced from the analytic properties of the vector fields determining the flow.

Let T(z) denote the random time when $w_t(z)$, the solution to (1.14) with the initial condition $w_t(z) = z$, ceases to exist. T(z) is usually called the *explosion time* or the *escape time*.

Let D_t denote the random set of initial conditions for which the solution exists at least up to time t > 0, i.e., $D_t = \{z \in D : T(z) > t\}$. It is easy to see that $D_s \supseteq D_t$ for $s \le t$.

Let R_t denote the image of D_t with respect to w_t , i.e., $R_t := w_t(D_t)$. Then $w_t : D_t \to R_t$ is a homeomorphism for all $t \ge 0$ with probability 1 [Kun84, Theorem II.9.1].

Suppose that the vector field b(z,t) is C^1 in t>0 and C^d in $z\in D$, and the vector fields $\sigma_1(z,t),\ldots,\sigma_n(z,t)$ are C^1 in t and C^{d+1} in z. Then $w_t:D_t\to R_t$ is a C^d -diffeomorphism for all $t\geq 0$ with probability 1 [Kun84, Theorem II.9.2].

In particular, if the fields b(z,t), $\sigma_1(z,t)$, ... $\sigma_n(z,t)$ are C^1 in t>0 and C^{∞} in $z \in D$, then the $w_t(z): D_t \to R_t$ is a C^{∞} -diffeomorphism for all t>0 with probability 1.

If the vector fields b(z,t), $\sigma_1(z,t)$, ... $\sigma_n(z,t)$ are C^1 in t>0 and holomorphic in $z \in D$, then the $w_t(z): D_t \to R_t$ is a conformal isomorphism for all $t \geq 0$ with probability 1 [Kun84, Theorem III.5.7].

Consider the flow $w_t(z)$ of the autonomous SDE

$$\begin{cases} dw_t(z) = b(w_t(z)) dt + \sum_{k=1}^n \sigma_k(w_t(z)) \circ dB_t^k, \\ w_0(z) = z, \quad z \in D, \end{cases}$$

$$(1.15)$$

where b(z), $\sigma_1(z)$,..., $\sigma_n(z)$ are C^{∞} , complete, time-independent vector fields. Then $w_t(z)$ is a diffeomorphism of D for each $t \geq 0$ with probability 1. If the Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} generated by these vector fields is finite-dimensional, then $w_t(z)$ takes values in the associated Lie group of diffeomorphisms [Kun84, Theorem III.5.1].

Composition and inversion of stochastic flows

Stochastic differential equations written in the Stratonovich form obey the transformation rules of classical calculus. The chain rule and related formulas can be written in an especially neat form if we use the pushforward notation from Section 1.1.1.

Consider the flows

$$\begin{cases} dw_t(z) = b(w_t(z), t) dt + \sum_{k=1}^n \sigma_k(w_t(z), t) \circ dB_t^k, \\ w_0(z) = z, \quad z \in D, \end{cases}$$
 (1.16)

and

$$\begin{cases}
d\tilde{w}_t(z) = \tilde{b}(\tilde{w}_t(z), t) dt + \sum_{k=1}^n \tilde{\sigma}_k(\tilde{w}_t(z), t) \circ dB_t^k, \\
\tilde{w}_0(z) = z, \quad z \in D,
\end{cases}$$
(1.17)

and let T(z), $\tilde{T}(z)$ denote the corresponding explosion times.

Consider the composite flow $\{\zeta_t\}_{t\geq 0}$, $\zeta_t:=\tilde{w}_t\circ w_t$. The explosion time for the composite flow is then given by $U(z):=\min[\inf\{t>0:w_t(z)\not\in \tilde{D}_t\},\,T(z)]$, where $\tilde{D}_t=\{z\in D:\tilde{T}(z)>t\}$.

The composite flow satisfies

$$d\zeta_t(z) = \left[\tilde{b}(\zeta_t(z), t) + \tilde{w}_{t*} b(\zeta_t(z), t)\right] dt + \sum_{k=1}^n \left[\tilde{\sigma}_k(\zeta_t(z), t) + \tilde{w}_{t*} \sigma_k(\zeta_t(z), t)\right] \circ dB_t^k,$$

$$(1.18)$$

see [Kun84, Theorem III.3.1].

The inverse flow $\{\eta_t\}_{t\geq 0}$, $\eta_t = w_t^{-1}$, satisfies

$$d\eta_{t}(z) = -(\eta_{t*}b) (\eta_{t}(z), t) dt - \sum_{k=1}^{n} (\eta_{t*}\sigma_{k}) (\eta_{t}(z), t) \circ dB_{t}^{k}$$

$$= -\eta_{t}'(z) b(z, t) dt - \sum_{k=0}^{n} \eta_{t}'(z) \sigma_{k}(z, t) \circ dB_{t}^{k},$$
(1.19)

see [Kun84, Corollary III.3.4].

1.2 Löwner theory

Ninety years have passed since Karl Löwner (Charles Loewner) introduced his original equation in [Löw23], and today there is at least a dozen of objects referred to as the "Löwner equation". There are chordal, radial, dipolar Löwner equations, Löwner's ordinary and partial differential equations, forward and backward (reverse) equations, the Löwner-Kufarev equations, the general Löwner equations etc.

Moreover, there is a rich family of stochastic Löewner equations: chordal, radial and dipolar SLE_{κ} , as well as $SLE(\kappa, \rho)$. Stochastic Löwner equations are, in fact, the main reason why Löwner theory attracts so much interest nowadays.

To describe this plethora of equations in a concise way, we take the following approach. First, we introduce the main notions of the so-called general Löwner theory, a rather recent framework developed in [BCDM09], [CDMG10], [BCDM12] and [CDMG14]. Then we define all the other equations mentioned above as special cases of the general formulation.

In the simply connected case, the general Löwner theory has been developed for one (the unit disk) and several complex dimensions (complete hyperbolic manifolds). In [CDMG13] and [CDMG11] the general Löwner theory is constructed for the doubly connected one-dimensional case (the annulus).

Only the one-dimensional simply connected theory is relevant to the problems considered in this thesis.

The general Löwner theory has been formulated in two versions, which reflects the fact that the the numerous Löwner equations fall into two classes, so-called "forward" and "backward" equations. The reason for this terminology is that the equations of one class can be obtained as time-reversed versions of the equations from the other class, i.e., by replacing the time variable t by -t.

There seems to be a certain degree of disagreement in the terminology. For instance, the words "backward" and "time-reversed" have opposite meanings if we compare, for example, [CDMG14] with [Law09], [DS11], [RZ13]. In this thesis we try to follow the latter convention.

1.2.1 Backward (increasing) general Löwner theory

The equation considered by Löwner in his seminal paper [Löw23] belongs to the realm of the *backward* Löwner theory (or the *increasing* Löwner theory, if we use the terminology of [CDMG14]). Backward theory is closely related to the theory of semigroups of analytic functions, and to a certain extent can be regarded as its non-autonomous generalization. In many cases, backward equations are easier to work with, compared to the forward equations that we consider in the next section.

The three central objects of the general Löwner theory are evolution families, Herglotz vector fields and general Löwner chains.

Throughout this section we assume that the evolution families, Herglotz vector fields and Löwner chains are defined in the unit disk. This is merely a convention, and all the results of the general Löwner theory (except for some representation formulas) translate to the case of an arbitrary simply-connected hyperbolic domain, for instance, the upper halfplane $\mathbb{H} = \{z : \operatorname{Im} z > 0\}$ or the infinite strip $\mathbb{S} = \{z : 0 < \operatorname{Im} z < 1\}$. We call the domain in which the evolution families are defined the *canonical domain*.

Evolution families and Herglotz vector fields

Definition 2. An evolution family of order $d \in [1, +\infty]$ is a two-parameter family $\{\phi_{s,t}\}_{0 \le s \le t < +\infty}$ of holomorphic self-maps of the unit disk, such that the following three conditions are satisfied.

- $\phi_{s,s} = id_{\mathbb{D}};$
- $\phi_{s,t} = \phi_{u,t} \circ \phi_{s,u}$ for all $0 \le s \le u \le t < +\infty$;
- for any $z \in \mathbb{D}$ and T > 0 there is a non-negative function $k_{z,T} \in L^d([0,T],\mathbb{R})$, such that

$$|\phi_{s,u}(z) - \phi_{s,t}(z)| \le \int_u^t k_{z,T}(\xi) d\xi$$
 (1.20)

for all $0 \le s \le u \le t \le T$.

The condition (1.20) implies that for every fixed $z \in \mathbb{D}$, the function $\phi_{s,t}(z)$ is differentiable with respect to t almost everywhere on $[s, +\infty)$ (by absolute continuity). An infinitesimal description of an evolution family is given in terms of a *Herglotz vector field*.

Definition 3. A (generalized) Herglotz vector field of order $d \in [1, +\infty]$ is a function $V : \mathbb{D} \times [0, +\infty) \to \mathbb{C}$ satisfying the following conditions:

- the function $[0, +\infty) \ni t \mapsto V(z, t)$ is measurable for every $z \in \mathbb{D}$;
- the function $z \mapsto V(z,t)$ is holomorphic in the unit disk for $t \in [0,+\infty)$;
- for any compact set $K \subset \mathbb{D}$ and for every T > 0 there exists a non-negative function $k_{K,T} \in L^d([0,T],\mathbb{R})$, such that

$$|V(z,t)| \le k_{K,T}(z)$$

for all $z \in K$ and almost every $t \in [0, T]$;

• for almost every $t \in [0, +\infty)$ the vector field $V(\cdot, t)$ is semicomplete.

Theorem 1 ([BCDM12, Theorem 1.1]). For any evolution family $\{\phi_{s,t}\}$ of order $d \geq 1$ in the unit disk there exists an essentially unique Herglotz vector field V(z,t) of order d, such that for all $z \in \mathbb{D}$ and for almost all $t \in [0,+\infty)$

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\phi_{s,t}(z) = V(\phi_{s,t}(z), t). \tag{1.21}$$

Conversely, for any Herglotz vector field V(z,t) of order $d \ge 1$ in the unit disk there exists a unique evolution family $\{\phi_{s,t}\}_{0 \le s \le t < +\infty}$ of order d, such that the equation above is satisfied.

Essential uniqueness in the theorem above means that for any other Herglotz vector field H(z,t) satisfying (1.21), the equality H(z,t) = V(z,t) holds for all $z \in \mathbb{D}$ and almost all $t \in [0, +\infty)$.

Löwner chains

Recall that the term "univalent" is shorthand for "injective and holomorphic".

Definition 4. A family $\{f_t\}_{0 \leq t < \infty}$ of maps $f_t : \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{C}$ is called a (backward) Löwner chain of order $d \in [1, +\infty]$ if

- 1. each function f_t is univalent,
- 2. $f_s(\mathbb{D}) \subset f_t(\mathbb{D})$ for $0 \le s < t < +\infty$,
- 3. for any compact set $K \subset \mathbb{D}$ and all T > 0 there exists a non-negative function $k_{K,T} \in L^d([0,T],\mathbb{R})$ such that

$$|f_s(z) - f_t(z)| \le \int_s^t k_{K,T}(\xi) d\xi$$

for all $z \in K$ and all $0 \le s \le t \le T$.

The domain $f_t(\mathbb{D})$ is called the *evolution domain* at the time t.

Every Löwner chain $\{f_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ of order d generates an evolution family $\{\phi_{s,t}\}$ of the same order d defined by

$$\phi_{s,t} = f_t^{-1} \circ f_s. \tag{1.22}$$

This correspondence is, however, not one-to one – there may be many different Löwner chains associated to the given evolution family. Fortunately, they are unique up to normalization and composition with a univalent function, as the following theorem states.

Theorem 2 ([CDMG10, Theorems 1.6-1.7]). For any evolution family $\{\phi_{s,t}\}_{0\leq s\leq t<+\infty}$ of order d, there exists a unique Löwner chain $\{f_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ of the same order d, such that

- 1. $\phi_{s,t} = f_t^{-1} \circ f_s \text{ for any } 0 \le s \le t;$
- 2. f(0) = 0 and f'(0) = 1;
- 3. $\Omega := \bigcup_{t \geq 0} f_t(\mathbb{D})$ is a disk $\{z : |z| < R\}$ of possibly infinite radius $R \in (0, +\infty]$.

Any other Löwner chain satisfying Condition 1 is of the form $\{g_t\}_{t\geq 0} = \{F \circ f_t\}_{t\geq 0}$, where $F: \Omega \to \mathbb{C}$ is univalent.

The radius R can be calculated explicitly as $1/\beta_0$, where

$$\beta_0 = \lim_{t \to +\infty} \frac{|\phi'_{0,t}(0)|}{1 - |\phi_{0,t}(z)|^2}.$$

It was also shown [CDMG10, Theorem 4.1] that every Löwner chain $\{f_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ of order d satisfies the generalized Löwner PDE

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial s} f_s(z) = -V(z, s) f_s'(z) \quad \text{(for almost all } s \ge 0), \tag{1.23}$$

where V(z, s) is the Herglotz vector field generating the associated evolution family $\{\phi_{s,t}\}_{0 \le s \le t \le +\infty}$.

Berkson-Porta representation

Due to last condition in Definition 3, one should be able to represent $V(\cdot,t)$ in the form (1.3) for almost every fixed $t \geq 0$. In order to describe how the function p in the representation depends on t, the notion of generalized Herglotz functions was introduced.

Definition 5. A Herglotz function of order $d \in [1, +\infty)$ is a function $p : \mathbb{D} \times [0, +\infty) \to \mathbb{C}$, such that

- the function $t \mapsto p(z,t)$ belongs to $L^d_{loc}([0,+\infty),\mathbb{C})$ for all $z \in \mathbb{D}$;
- the function $z \mapsto p(z,t)$ is holomorphic in \mathbb{D} for every fixed $t \in [0,+\infty)$;

• Re $p(z,t) \ge 0$ for all $z \in \mathbb{D}$ and for all $t \in [0,+\infty)$.

This definition lets us extend the Berkson-Porta representation formula from the case of autonomous semicomplete fields to general Herglotz vector fields.

Theorem 3 ([BCDM12, Theorem 1.2]). Given a Herglotz vector field V(z,t) of order $d \geq 1$ in the unit disk, there exists an essentially unique $(i. e., defined uniquely for almost all t for which <math>V(\cdot,t) \neq 0$) measurable function $\tau : [0,+\infty) \to \overline{\mathbb{D}}$ and a Herglotz function p(z,t) of order d, such that for all $z \in \mathbb{D}$ and almost all $t \in [0,+\infty)$

$$V(z,t) = (z - \tau(t)) \left(\overline{\tau(t)} z - 1\right) p(z,t). \tag{1.24}$$

Conversely, given a measurable function $\tau:[0,+\infty)\to \overline{\mathbb{D}}$ and a Herglotz function p(z,t) of order $d\geq 1$, the vector field defined by the formula above is a Herglotz vector field of order d.

According to Theorem 1, to every evolution family $\{\phi_{s,t}\}$ one can associate an essentially unique Herglotz vector field V(z,t). The pair of functions (p,τ) representing the vector field V(z,t) is called the *Berkson-Porta data* of the evolution family $\{\phi_{s,t}\}_{0 \le s \le t \le +\infty}$.

One of the advantages of representation (1.24) is that it provides geometric intuition about the behavior of the corresponding evolution family. By analogy with the time-independent case, we call the function $\tau(t)$ the attracting point of the Herglotz vector field V(z,t) and of the evolution family $\{\phi_{s,t}\}_{0 \le s \le t \le +\infty}$.

1.2.2 Forward (decreasing) Löwner theory

The forward Löwner theory is the preferred tool in the study of Schramm-Löwner evolution (see Section 1.2.7).

Definition 6 ([CDMG14, Definition 1.9]). Let $d \in [1, +\infty]$. A family $\{\phi_{s,t}\}_{0 \le s \le t < +\infty} \subset \operatorname{Hol}(\mathbb{D}, \mathbb{D})$ is called a reverse (or forward) evolution family of order d if it satisfies the following conditions

- 1. $\phi_{s,s} = id_{\mathbb{D}}$,
- 2. $\phi_{s,t} = \phi_{s,u} \circ \phi_{u,t}$ for all $0 \le s \le u \le t < \infty$,
- 3. for any $z \in \mathbb{D}$ and any T > 0 there exists a non-negative function $k_{z,T} \in L^2([0,T],\mathbb{R})$ such that

$$|\phi_{s,u}(z) - \phi_{s,t}(z)| \le \int_u^t k_{z,T}(\xi) d\xi,$$

for all $s,t,u\in[0,T]$ satisfying inequality $s\leq u\leq t.$

Definition 7 ([CDMG14, Definition 1.6]). Let $d \in [1, +\infty]$. A family $\{f_t\}_{t\geq 0} \subset \operatorname{Hol}(\mathbb{D}, \mathbb{D})$ is called a *forward (or decreasing) Löwner chain of order d* if it satisfies the following conditions:

- 1. each function $f_t : \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{D}$ is univalent,
- 2. $f_0 = \mathrm{id}_{\mathbb{D}}$, and $f_s(\mathbb{D}) \supset f_t(\mathbb{D})$ for $0 \le s < t < +\infty$,

3. for any compact set $K \subset \mathbb{D}$ and for all T > 0 there exists a non-negative function $k_{K,T} \in L^d([0,T],\mathbb{R})$ such that

$$|f_s(z) - f_t(z)| \le \int_s^t k_{K,T}(\xi) d\xi$$

for all $z \in K$ and for all $0 \le s \le t \le T$.

Similarly to the backward case, there is a one-to-one correspondence between forward evolution families and forward Löwner chain. Given a Löwner chain $\{f_t\}_{t\geq 0}$, we can obtain the corresponding evolution family using the following analog of (1.22)

$$\phi_{s,t}(z) = f_s^{-1} \circ f_t, \quad 0 \le s \le t < \infty.$$

$$\tag{1.25}$$

And conversely, given an evolution family $\{\phi_{s,t}\}_{0 \le s \le t < +\infty}$, we can recover the Löwner chain using the simple formula $f_t(z) := \phi_{0,t}$.

Löwner chains are related to Herglotz vector fields by means of the forward Löwner ODE. The precise statement is given in the following theorem.

Theorem 4 ([CDMG14, Theorem 1.11]). Let V be a Herglotz vector field of order $d \in [1, +\infty]$. Then,

1. For every $z \in \mathbb{D}$, there exists a unique maximal solution $g_t(z) \in \mathbb{D}$ to the following initial value problem

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} g_t(z) = -V(g_t(z), t), \\ g_0(z) = z. \end{cases}$$
 (1.26)

- 2. For every $t \geq 0$, the set D_t of all $z \in \mathbb{D}$, for which $g_t(z)$ is defined at the point t, is a simply connected domain, and the function $g_t(z)$ defined for all $z \in D_t$ maps D_t conformally onto \mathbb{D} .
- 3. The functions $f_t := g_t^{-1}$ form a decreasing Löwner chain of order d, which is the unique solution to the following initial value problem for PDE

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} f_t(z) = f'_t(z) V(z, t), \\ f_0 = \mathrm{id}_{\mathbb{D}}. \end{cases}$$

We call the set $D_t = g_t^{-1}(\mathbb{D}) = f_t(\mathbb{D})$ the evolution domain at the time t, and the complement $K_t = \mathbb{D} \setminus D_t$ the Löwner hull at the time t. The family $\{D_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is decreasing, and the family $\{K_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is increasing, i.e., for $0 \leq s \leq t < \infty$, $D_s \supseteq D_t$ and $K_s \subseteq K_t$.

1.2.3 Radial Löwner theory

The radial, chordal and dipolar Löwner equations, as well as their probabilistic counterparts, can be obtained from the general Löwner theory by choosing a particular Herglotz vector field. We call these three cases classical in contrast to other evolution families and Löwner chains that can be described by the general Löwner theory.

By the radial Löwner theory we understand the case when $\tau(t) \equiv \tau_0$ in the representation (1.24) for some $\tau_0 \in \mathbb{D}$, i.e., when the attracting point of the Herglotz vector field is a fixed interior point of the canonical domain. For simplicity one usually takes $\tau_0 = 0$. It is also common to impose the normalization condition $p(0,t) \equiv 1$ on the Herglotz function p(z,t).

Thus, the radial Löwner theory is the study of evolution families and Löwner chains corresponding to Herglotz vector fields of the form

$$V(z,t) = -z p(z,t), \quad p(z,t) \text{ is a Herglotz function, } p(0,t) \equiv 1. \quad (1.27)$$

The radial theory was developed in [Löw23], [Gol39], [Kuf43], [Pom65] and [Pom66]. During the 20th century only the backward theory was studied, however, after the introduction of the Schramm-Löwner evolution in [Sch00], the focus shifted towards forward Löwner equations.

The normalization condition $p(0,t) \equiv 1$ ensures that backward radial evolution families have the Taylor expansion

$$\phi_{s,t}(z) = e^{s-t} z + \dots, \quad z \in \mathbb{D},$$

and normalized backward radial Löwner chains have the expansion

$$f_t(z) = e^t z + \dots, \quad z \in \mathbb{D}.$$

In the forward case the first coefficient in the expansion of normalized Löwner chains is different:

$$f_t(z) = e^{-t} z + \dots, \quad z \in \mathbb{D}.$$

There is an important relationship between backward evolution families $\{\phi_{s,t}\}_{0\leq s\leq t<+\infty}$ and backward Löwner chains $\{f_t\}_{t\geq 0}$, namely

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} e^t \,\phi_{0,t}(z) = f_0(z) \quad \text{locally uniformly.}$$

Radial Löwner theory and slit geometry

In the original paper [Löw23], Löwner was particularly interested in a special case of (1.27), namely

$$V(z,t) = -z \frac{e^{iu(t)} + z}{e^{iu(t)} - z}, \quad u(t) \text{ is continuous and real-valued.}$$
 (1.28)

To distinguish between (1.27) and (1.28), the more general case (1.27) is sometimes referred to as the *radial Löwner-Kufarev theory*, because it was extensively studied in Kufarev's work [Kuf43].

Recall that a *crosscut* of a domain D is an open Jordan arc C in D such that $\bar{C} \setminus C$ consists of one or two points on ∂D .

Pommerenke [Pom66] gave the following geometric characterization of backward Löwner chains satisfying (1.23) with a Herglotz vector field of the form (1.28).

A normalized backward Löwner chain $\{f_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ satisfies

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} f_t(z) = z \frac{e^{iu(t)} + z}{e^{iu(t)} - z} f'_t(z)$$
(1.29)

for some real-valued continuous u(t) if and only if $f'_t(0) = e^t$ and for every $\epsilon > 0$ there exists a $\delta > 0$ such that whenever $s, t \geq 0$ and $0 \leq t - s \leq \delta$, some crosscut of $f_t(\mathbb{D})$ with spherical diameter less than ϵ separates 0 from $f_t(\mathbb{D}) \setminus f_s(\mathbb{D})$. We can refer to this condition as the *Pommerenke condition*.

A large and important class of backward radial Löwner chains satisfying this condition are the so-called chains generated by a curve. A backward radial Löwner chain $\{f_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ with $f'_t(0)=e^t$ is said to be generated by a curve $\Gamma:[0,+\infty)\to\mathbb{C}$ if for every $t\geq 0$ the image $f_t(\mathbb{D})$ is the connected component of $\mathbb{C}\setminus\Gamma[t,+\infty)$ containing 0. We also say that the curve Γ is generated by the chain $\{f_t\}_{t\geq 0}$.

One can check that in this case the Pommerenke condition is fulfilled and, consequently, all normalized radial chains generated by curves satisfy (1.29) for some continuous driving function u(t). There are, however, counterexamples, i.e., normalized radial Löwner chains that are not generated by a curve, but nevertheless satisfy Pommerenke's criterion and (1.29) for some driving function u(t). See, for instance, the chain shown in [Pom66, Figure 3] or the example in [MR05].

Löwner's parametric method

The class of univalent functions in the unit disk normalized by the conditions

$$f(0) = 0$$
 and $f'(0) = 1$

is denoted by S. The class S is compact with respect to the local uniform topology.

Due to the normalization conditions above, each $f \in S$ has a Taylor expansion

$$f(z) = z + a_2 z^2 + a_3 z^3 + \dots, z \in \mathbb{D}.$$

Bieberbach [Bie16] conjectured that $|a_n| \le n$ for functions in S. He prove it for n=2. He also showed that the equality $|a_2|=2$ is attained if and only if $f(z)=e^{-i\theta}\,k(e^{i\theta}\,z)$, where $\theta\in[0,2\pi)$ and k(z) is the Koebe function

$$k(z) = \frac{z}{(1-z)^2} = z + 2z^2 + 3z^3 + \dots, \quad z \in \mathbb{D}.$$

Löwner introduced his namesake equation in an attempt to prove the Bieberbach conjecture, but only succeeded for n=3. After the conjecture

had been proved for n=4,5 and 6 by various mathematicians, de Branges [dB85] used the radial Löwner equation to prove it for all natural n. In general, if the equality $|a_n|=n$ is attained for some $f \in S$ and some $n \in \mathbb{N}$, then, necessarily, $f(z)=e^{-i\theta}\,k(e^{i\theta}z)$ for some $\theta \in [0,2\pi)$.

A slit map is a univalent function $f \in S$ such that $f(\mathbb{D}) = \mathbb{C} \setminus \Gamma$ for some Jordan arc Γ . The Koebe function is an important example of a slit map with $\Gamma = (-\infty, -1/4]$.

Löwner's parametric method is based on the following three observations proved in [Löw23].

- 1. Slit maps are dense in S with respect to the local uniform topology;
- 2. Every slit map f can be embedded in a backward radial Löwner chain $\{f_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ satisfying (1.29), in such a way that $f(z)=f_0(z)$;
- 3. If $\{f_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is a backward radial Löwner chain, and $\{\phi_{s,t}\}_{0\leq s\leq t<+\infty}$ is the corresponding evolution family, then

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} e^t \phi_{0,t}(z) = f_0(z) \quad \text{locally uniformly.} \tag{1.30}$$

Now, suppose $F: S \to \mathbb{C}$ is a functional on S continuous with respect to the local uniform topology. Then finding its extrema over S is equivalent to finding its infimum and supremum over slit maps in S, and for that problem we can use representation (1.30).

One example of such a functional is the absolute value of n-th coefficient in the Taylor expansion of a function in S. Proving that its maximal value equals n is equivalent to proving Bieberbach's conjecture. The method's applications, however, are not limited to proving Bieberbach's conjecture. In fact, Löwner's parametric method is considered to be one of the most powerful techniques in the theory of univalent functions and it leads to relatively easy, direct proofs of numerous inequalities for the class S.

An application of optimal control theory to the Löwner equation turned out to be extremely fruitful in solving extremal problems for univalent functions, also unifying variational methods with Löwner's parametric method. This approach first appeared in the PhD thesis of Goodman [Goo68], and was essentially developed by Friedman, Schiffer, Aleksandrov, Popov, Prokhorov and Roth, see [Rot00, Pro90, Pro02] and references therein. The main idea is to view the Löwner equation as a control system, with control u(t). Since the reachable set is dense in S, the Pontryagin maximum principle can be applied directly to finding the extrema of functionals on S.

1.2.4 Chordal Löwner theory

By the chordal Löwner theory we understand the case when the attracting point of the Herglotz vector field (1.24) is a fixed boundary point of the canonical domain, i.e., $\tau(t) \equiv \tau_0$ for some boundary point $\tau_0 \in \mathbb{D}$.

It is possible to study the chordal Löwner theory in the unit disk \mathbb{D} and choose, for example, $\tau_0 = -1$, so that the Herglotz field takes form

$$V(z,t) = -(z+1)^2 p(z,t). (1.31)$$

From a technical point of view, however, it is more practical to use the upper half-plane \mathbb{H} as the canonical domain, and ∞ as the fixed boundary point τ_0 .

The vector field (1.31) can be pushed forward from $\mathbb D$ to $\mathbb H$ by the conformal isomorphism

$$z \mapsto 2i \frac{1-z}{1+z}$$

so that the Herglotz vector field in the half plane becomes

$$V^{\mathbb{H}}(z,t) = 4 i p\left(\frac{2i-z}{2i+z},t\right) = i \,\tilde{p}(z,t),$$

where $\tilde{p}(z,t) := 4p\left(\frac{2i-z}{2i+z},t\right)$ is holomorphic in $z \in \mathbb{H}$, measurable in $t \geq 0$, and $\text{Re } \tilde{p}(z,t) \geq 0$ for $z \in \mathbb{H}$.

The simplest Herglotz vector field of order ∞ with a moving singularity on the boundary is

$$V^{\mathbb{H}}(z,t) = \frac{1}{u(t) - z},\tag{1.32}$$

where u(t) is a real-valued continuous function of t, and in this case,

$$\tilde{p}(z,t) = \frac{i}{z - u(t)},$$

The first works where the corresponding evolution families were studied include [Kuf46] and [KSS68].

Today, it is usual to scale the vector field (1.32) by the factor of 2, so that

$$V^{\mathbb{H}}(z,t) = \frac{2}{u(t) - z}.$$
 (1.33)

The equation for the forward Löwner chain corresponding to (1.33),

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} f_t(z) = \frac{2}{f_t(z) - u(t)}, \\ f_0(z) = z, \quad z \in \mathbb{H}, \end{cases}$$
 (1.34)

is the most commonly used form of the Löwner equation nowadays. Lawler's book [Law05] contains a comprehensive analysis of the properties of chordal Löwner chains.

1.2.5 Dipolar Löwner theory

The study of the dipolar (or strip) Löwner equation was initiated independently in [Zha04] and [BB04, BBH05], where the initial value problem

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} f_t(z) = \frac{1}{\tanh[(f_t(z) - u(t))/2]}, & z \in \mathbb{S}, \\ f_0(z) = z, & \end{cases}$$
 (1.35)

was considered. Here, as usual, $u(t):[0,+\infty)\to\mathbb{R}$ is a continuous real-valued function (the driving function), and \mathbb{S} is the infinite strip $\{z:0<\mathrm{Im}\,z<\pi\}$.

To put (1.35) into the context of the general Löwner theory, we rewrite it in the unit disk, by considering the the family $\{\tilde{f}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$, with $\tilde{f}_t = \phi \circ f_t \circ \phi^{-1}$, where $\phi : \mathbb{S} \to \mathbb{D}$ is the conformal isomorphism given by

$$\phi(z) := i \, \frac{e^z - i}{e^z + i}.$$

The map ϕ sends 0 to 1, the prime end $-\infty$ to i, and the prime end $+\infty$ to i.

The forward Löwner chain $\{\tilde{f}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ satisfies the equation

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \tilde{f}_t(z) = -V(\tilde{f}_t(z), t), \\ \tilde{f}_0(z) = z, \quad z \in \mathbb{D} \end{cases}$$

where

$$V(z,t) = \frac{1}{2} (1+z^2) \frac{1-iz + e^{u(t)} (z-i)}{i+z - e^{u(t)} (1+iz)} < 0$$

is the pushforward of the vector field

$$V(z,t) = -\frac{1}{\tanh[(z - u(t))/2]}$$
 (1.36)

by ϕ .

Note, that V(i,t) = V(-i,t) = 0 for $t \geq 0$, hence the points $\pm i$ are common fixed points of the family $\{\tilde{f}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$. Neither of these points, however, is the attracting point of the Herglotz vector field. The attracting point in this case is time-dependent and is given by

$$\tau(t) = -\operatorname{sech} u(t) + i \tanh u(t).$$

1.2.6 Geometric properties of the slits

In [Kuf46], Kufarev formulates the following problem: characterize the geometric properties of evolution families and Löwner chains given the analytic properties of the driving function u(t). One result proved by Kufarev in the same paper is that existence of a uniformly bounded derivative of u(t) ensures that for the corresponding evolution family $\{\phi_{s,t}\}_{0 \le s \le t < +\infty}$, the domain $\phi_{s,t}(\mathbb{D})$ is a slit disk for all $0 \le s \le t < +\infty$. This is equivalent to the fact that the corresponding Löwner chain is generated by a Jordan arc.

A quasiarc is the image of $[0, \infty)$ under a quasiconformal homeomorphism of \mathbb{C} . Examples of quasiarcs include, e.g., piecewise-smooth curves without zero-angle cusps. Marshall and Rohde [MR05] showed that if a Löwner chain is generated by a quasiarc then necessarily its driving function u(t) is Lip(1/2) (i.e., Hölder continuous with exponent 1/2). Together

with Lind [MR05, Lin05] they also proved that the condition $||u||_{1/2_{loc}} < 4$ is sufficient for the chain to be generated by a quasiarc. Here,

$$||u||_{1/2_{loc}} := \inf_{\epsilon > 0} \sup_{|t-s| < \epsilon} \frac{|u(t) - u(s)|}{\sqrt{|t-s|}}.$$

The limit $\lim_{t\to s} \frac{|u(t)-u(s)|}{\sqrt{|t-s|}}$ plays an important role for the geometry of

the slit generating the chains. In [LMR10] it was shown how the values of this limit are related to the angle at which the slit intersects itself. In [Sch12, WD13] it was shown how in the case of forward Löwner chains this limit describes the angle at which the slit approaches the boundary of the canonical domain at the initial moment.

1.2.7 Schramm-Löwner evolution

The terms radial, chordal and dipolar Schramm-Löwner evolution (SLE_{κ}) refer to the forward random Löwner chains corresponding to the Herglotz fields (1.28), (1.33) and (1.36), respectively, with the driving function given by $u(t) = \sqrt{\kappa} B_t$. Here, as usual, B_t is a standard Brownian motion, and $\kappa > 0$.

Thus, the radial SLE_{κ} is defined by

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} f_t(z) = f_t(z) \frac{e^{i\sqrt{\kappa} B_t} + f_t(z)}{e^{i\sqrt{\kappa} B_t} - f_t(z)}, \quad f_0(z) = z, \quad z \in \mathbb{D},$$
 (1.37)

the chordal SLE_{κ} by

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} f_t(z) = \frac{2}{f_t(z) - \sqrt{\kappa} B_t}, \quad f_0(z) = z, \quad z \in \mathbb{H},$$

and the dipolar SLE_{κ} by

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} f_t(z) = \frac{2}{\tanh[(f_t(z) - \sqrt{\kappa} B_t)/2]}, \quad f_0(z) = z, \quad z \in \mathbb{S}.$$

The hulls of the corresponding chains are almost surely generated by a random curve γ . The curve γ is called SLE_{κ} trace, SLE_{κ} curve or, by abuse of terminology, simply SLE_{κ} .

The properties of SLE traces have been intensively studied since the introduction of the Schramm-Löwner evolution. It is known that, for a fixed value of $\kappa > 0$, the laws of radial, chordal and dipolar SLE_{κ} are locally absolutely continuous with respect to each other, see [LSW01, Proposition 4.2] and [Zha04, Theorem 2.3.1]. In [RS05] it is shown that with probability 1 the random curve γ is simple for $\kappa \in [0, 4]$, has self-intersections for $\kappa \in (4, 8)$ and is space-filling for $\kappa \in [8, \infty)$. The Hausdorff dimension of a trace of SLE_{κ} is min $(2, 1 + \kappa/8)$ with probability 1, see [Bef08].

Conformal invariance and domain Markov property

From the point of view of statistical physics, the two most important properties of SLE are conformal invariance and the domain Markov property. These properties are explained in detail in Paper C, but here we can give an informal explanation for the case of radial SLE.

The random radial Löwner chain defined by (1.37) generates a random non-self-crossing SLE_{κ} curve that begins at 1 and tends to 0. In fact, this random curve induces a probability measure on the set of non-self-crossing curves connecting 1 and 0. We can denote this measure by $SLE_{\kappa}(\mathbb{D}, 1, 0)$.

Given any other domain D, a prime end a of D and an interior point $b \in D$, there exists a unique conformal isomorphism $\phi : \mathbb{D} \to D$ such that $\phi(0) = b$ and $\hat{\phi}(1) = a$.

We can define a measure $SLE_{\kappa}(D, a, b) = SLE_{\kappa}(\phi(\mathbb{D}), \hat{\phi}(1), \phi(0))$ on the family of non-self-crossing curves lying in D and connecting a and bin a conformally invariant way: if the law of γ is given by $SLE_{\kappa}(\mathbb{D}, 1, 0)$, then the law of $\phi \circ \gamma$ is given by $SLE_{\kappa}(\phi(\mathbb{D}), \hat{\phi}(1), \phi(0))$.

The domain Markov property means that conditioned on an initial part of the curve $\gamma[0,t]$, the remaining curve has the law $SLE_{\kappa}(D_t,\gamma(t),b)$. Here, D_t is the unique connected component of $D\setminus\gamma[0,t]$ containing b, and the measure $SLE_{\kappa}(D_t,\gamma(t),b)$ agrees with the original law of γ in a conformally invariant way.

There is a close connection between the domain Markov property and the fact that equations defining SLE can be reformulated as diffusion equations. For instance, in the case of the radial SLE_{κ} , the change of variables $w_t(z) = f_t(z)/e^{i\sqrt{\kappa}B_t}$ transforms (1.37) into

$$dw_t(z) = w_t(z) \frac{1 + w_t(z)}{1 - w_t(z)} dt - i\sqrt{\kappa} w_t \circ dB_t, \quad w_0(z) = z, \quad z \in \mathbb{D}.$$

1.3 Gaussian free field

Standard references on the distribution theory are [AF03] and [Str03]. The Gaussian free field, the most important random distribution in two dimensions, is covered in detail in [She07], [SS13] and [KM13]. A comprehensive treatment of Hilbert spaces, an important tool in the theory of the Gaussian free field, is [Jan97].

1.3.1 Schwartz distributions in the complex plane

Let D be a simply connected domain in the complex plane. Let $C_0^{\infty}(D)$ denote the space of infinitely differentiable real-valued functions with compact support in D. A sequence of functions $\{\mathfrak{p}_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty} \subset C_0^{\infty}(D)$ is said to converge in the sense of test functions to the function $\mathfrak{p} \in C_0^{\infty}(D)$ if

(i) there exists a compact subset K such that $\operatorname{supp}(\mathfrak{p}_n - \mathfrak{p}) \subseteq K$ for all $n = 1, 2, \ldots$,

(ii)
$$\frac{\partial^{m+p}}{\partial^m x \partial^p y} \mathfrak{p}_n \to \frac{\partial^{m+p}}{\partial^m x \partial^p y} \mathfrak{p}$$
, as $n \to \infty$, uniformly on K for all $m, p = 1, 2, \ldots$

There exists a topology on $C_0^{\infty}(D)$ such that a linear functional T on $C_0^{\infty}(D)$ is continuous if and only if $T(\mathfrak{p}_n) \to T(\mathfrak{p})$ whenever $\mathfrak{p}_n \to \mathfrak{p}$ in the sense of test functions. The space $C_0^{\infty}(D)$ endowed with this topology is called the *space of test functions* on D, and is denoted by $\mathscr{D}(D)$.

The dual space endowed with the weak-star topology is denoted by $\mathcal{D}'(D)$, and its elements are called (Schwartz) distributions.

Let A denote the area measure on D, and let (\cdot, \cdot) denote the $L^2(D, A)$ inner product, so that

$$(\mathfrak{p},\mathfrak{q}) := \int_{D} \mathfrak{p}(z) \, \mathfrak{q}(z) \, dA(z),$$

for real-valued functions \mathfrak{p} and \mathfrak{q} .

Let $L^1_{loc}(D,A)$ denote the so-called space of *locally integrable* functions in D. By definition, a function h belongs to $L^1_{loc}(D,A)$ if $h \in L^1(U)$ for every open set U with its closure \overline{U} lying in D. The space $L^1_{loc}(D)$ is quite rich, and the inclusion $L^p(D,A) \subset L^1_{loc}(D,A)$ holds for any $p \geq 1$.

Let $h \in L^1_{loc}(D, A)$. Even though it is not true in general that $h \in L^2(D, A)$, the inner product (h, \mathfrak{p}) is well-defined for any test function $\mathfrak{p} \in \mathcal{D}(D)$. Moreover, h defines a continuous distribution on D by

$$\mathfrak{p} \mapsto (h, \mathfrak{p}), \quad \mathfrak{p} \in \mathscr{D}(D),$$

and with this identification we can write $L^1_{loc}(D) \subset \mathscr{D}'(D)$.

Not every Schwartz distribution on D can be represented by a locally integrable function as above. Nevertheless, by abuse of notation, we always denote by (h, \mathfrak{p}) the result of action of a distribution h on a test function \mathfrak{p} .

1.3.2 Green's function

By the Riemann mapping theorem, given a hyperbolic domain D, for each $w \in D$ there exists a unique conformal isomorphism $f_w : D \to \mathbb{D}$, such that $f_w(w) = 0$, and $f'_w(w) > 0$. The *Green's function* of D is defined as

$$G_D(z, w) = -\log|f_w(z)|.$$

The Green's function is symmetric and harmonic in both variables.

It is easy to check that for the unit disk, $G_{\mathbb{D}}(z, w) = \log \left| \frac{1 - \bar{w}z}{z - w} \right|$, and for the upper half-plane $G_{\mathbb{H}}(z, w) = \log \left| \frac{z - \bar{w}}{z - w} \right|$.

For a test function $\mathfrak{p} \in \mathscr{D}(D)$, Green's third identity implies

$$-\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_D G_D(z, w) \, \Delta \mathfrak{p}(w) \, dA(w) = \mathfrak{p}(z). \tag{1.38}$$

We can rewrite this identity using the formal language of distributional (weak) derivatives (see [AF03]) in the following form

$$\begin{cases} -\Delta_w G_D(z, w) = 2\pi \delta(z - w), & z \in D, \\ G_D(z, w) = 0, & z \in \partial D. \end{cases}$$
 (1.39)

One can use (1.39) as an alternative definition of Green's function.

The Laplacian Δ is an injective linear operator in $\mathcal{D}(D)$ (because $\ker \Delta = \{0\}$ in $\mathcal{D}(D)$), and (1.38) yields the following formula for the inverse of Δ

$$\Delta^{-1}\mathfrak{p}(z) = -\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{D} G_{D}(z, w) \,\mathfrak{p}(w) \, dA(w). \tag{1.40}$$

1.3.3 Dirichlet energy and electrostatic potential energy

We use three different inner products on the space $\mathcal{D}(D)$. One of them, the $L^2(D,A)$ inner product, has already been mentioned. We denote it by (\cdot,\cdot) , or, when the domain is not clear from the context, $(\cdot,\cdot)_{L^2(D,A)}$. For two functions $\mathfrak{p},\mathfrak{q}\in\mathcal{D}(D)$,

$$(\mathfrak{p},\mathfrak{q}) := \int_D \mathfrak{p}(z) \, \mathfrak{q}(z) \, dA(z).$$

The Dirichlet inner product of two functions $\mathfrak{p}, \mathfrak{q} \in \mathscr{D}(D)$ is defined as

$$(\mathfrak{p},\mathfrak{q})_{\nabla} := \int_{D} \nabla \mathfrak{p}(z) \cdot \nabla \mathfrak{q}(z) \, dA(z).$$

Yet another inner product on $\mathcal{D}(D)$ that we frequently use is

$$(\mathfrak{p},\mathfrak{q})_{\mathcal{E}(D)} := \int_{D \times D} 2 \, G_D(z_1, z_2) \, \mathfrak{p}(z_1) \, \mathfrak{q}(z_2) \, dA(z_1) \, dA(z_2).$$

The following formulas relating the inner products introduced above to each other, can be easily deduced from Green's identities. In all of the formulas, $\mathfrak{p}, \mathfrak{q} \in \mathcal{D}(D)$.

$$(\mathfrak{p},\mathfrak{q}) = \frac{1}{4\pi} (-\Delta \mathfrak{p},\mathfrak{q})_{\mathcal{E}(D)},\tag{1.41}$$

$$(\mathfrak{p},\mathfrak{q})_{\nabla} = (-\Delta\mathfrak{p},\mathfrak{q}),\tag{1.42}$$

$$(\mathfrak{p},\mathfrak{q})_{\nabla} = \frac{1}{4\pi} (\Delta \mathfrak{p}, \Delta \mathfrak{q})_{\mathcal{E}(D)}. \tag{1.43}$$

The inner products induce the following norms on $\mathcal{D}(D)$.

$$\|\mathfrak{p}\|{:=}\sqrt{(\mathfrak{p},\mathfrak{p})},\quad \|\mathfrak{p}\|_{\nabla}{:=}\sqrt{(\mathfrak{p},\mathfrak{p})_{\nabla}},\quad \|\mathfrak{p}\|_{\mathcal{E}(D)}{:=}\sqrt{(\mathfrak{p},\mathfrak{p})_{\mathcal{E}(D)}}.$$

The norm $\|\mathfrak{p}\|_{\nabla}$ is called the *Dirichlet energy* of \mathfrak{p} , and the norm $\|\mathfrak{p}\|_{\mathcal{E}(D)}$ is sometimes referred to as the *electrostatic potential energy* of \mathfrak{p} .

1.3.4 Definition of Gaussian free field

Let $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$ be a probability space. By a random distribution (or, more precisely, a random Schwartz distribution) on D we mean a measurable map $\Phi: \Omega \to \mathscr{D}'(D)$.

A random distribution Φ is called a Gaussian free field (GFF) on D if for every test function $\mathfrak{p} \in \mathscr{D}(D)$ the random variable (Φ, \mathfrak{p}) is a centered Gaussian with variance $\|\mathfrak{p}\|_{\mathcal{E}(D)}^2$.

By polarization, it follows that the covariance satisfies

$$Cov((\Phi, \mathfrak{p}), (\Phi, \mathfrak{q})) = (\mathfrak{p}, \mathfrak{q})_{\mathcal{E}(D)}.$$

Below we explain how one can construct Gaussian free fields explicitly. Let H(D) denote the Hilbert space completion of $\mathcal{D}(D)$ with respect to $(\cdot,\cdot)_{\nabla}$. The Hilbert space H(D) is separable, and $H(D) \subset L^2(D,A) \subset L^1_{loc}(D) \subset \mathcal{D}'(D)$.

Let $\{e_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$ be an orthonormal basis in H(D), and let $\{\alpha_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$ be a sequence of independent standard Gaussian random variables. Consider the formal series

$$2\sqrt{\pi} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \alpha_n \, e_n. \tag{1.44}$$

The series (1.44) diverges almost surely, but nevertheless for any test function $\mathfrak{p} \in \mathcal{D}(D)$ the series

$$2\sqrt{\pi}\sum_{n=1}^{\infty}\alpha_n(\mathfrak{p},e_n) \tag{1.45}$$

converges in $L^2(\Omega, \mathbb{P})$. In fact, by a result from the theory of Gaussian Hilbert spaces [Jan97, Example 1.25], the series (1.45) is a centered Gaussian with variance

$$||2\sqrt{\pi}\sum_{n=1}^{\infty}\alpha_n(\mathfrak{p},e_n)||_{L^2(\Omega,\mathbb{P})}^2 = 4\pi\sum_{n=1}^{\infty}(\mathfrak{p},e_n)^2,$$

if the series on the right hand-side converges. But by (1.42), Parseval's identity and (1.43),

$$4\pi \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (\mathfrak{p}, e_n)^2 = 4\pi \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (-\Delta^{-1}\mathfrak{p}, e_n)_{\nabla}^2 = 4\pi \|\Delta^{-1}\mathfrak{p}\|_{\nabla}^2 = \|\mathfrak{p}\|_{\mathcal{E}(D)}^2 < \infty,$$

which shows that (1.45) indeed converges for every $\mathfrak{p} \in \mathscr{D}(D)$, and that (1.44) is a Gaussian free field. Moreover, one can show that every Gaussian free field Φ on D can be represented as $\Phi = 2\pi \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \alpha_n e_n$, where $\{e_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$ is an orthonormal basis for H(D), and $\{\alpha_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$ is a sequence of standard Gaussian random variables.

1.3.5 Gaussian free field on a subdomain

Let $B \subset D$ be a simply connected subdomain of D. The space H(B) is a closed subspace of H(D), and we denote its orthogonal complement by Harm(B), so that H(D) can be decomposed orthogonally as follows

$$H(D) = H(B) \oplus \text{Harm}(B)$$
.

We denote by $P_{H(B)}$ and $P_{\text{Harm}(B)}$ the orthogonal projections onto the corresponding closed subspaces.

By definition

$$f \in \text{Harm}(B) \Leftrightarrow (f,g)_{\nabla} = 0 \text{ for all } g \in H(B)$$

 $\Leftrightarrow (f,\Delta g)_{L^2(B,A)} = 0 \text{ for all } g \in H(B).$

Functions satisfying the last condition are called *weakly harmonic* on B (or harmonic in the sense of distributional derivatives), but by Weyl's lemma [Wey40], weak harmonicity is equivalent to harmonicity. Hence, Harm(B) consists precisely of those elements of H(D) that are harmonic on B.

Let Φ_B be a Gaussian free field on B. It may be written as

$$\Phi_B := 2\sqrt{\pi} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \alpha_n f_n$$

where $\{f_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$ is an orthonormal basis of H(B), and $\{\alpha_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$ is a sequence of independent standard Gaussian variables. It turns out that Φ_B may be treated as a random distribution on the whole of D, such that for a test function $\mathfrak{p} \in \mathcal{D}(D)$, (Φ_B, \mathfrak{p}) is a centered Gaussian with variance $\|\mathfrak{p}\|_{\mathcal{E}(B)}^2$. Indeed, for a $\mathfrak{p} \in \mathcal{D}(D)$,

$$(\Phi_B, \mathfrak{p}) = 2\sqrt{\pi} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \alpha_n (f_n, \mathfrak{p})$$

$$= 2\sqrt{\pi} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \alpha_n (f_n, -\Delta^{-1}\mathfrak{p})_{\nabla}$$

$$= 2\sqrt{\pi} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \alpha_n (f_n, P_{H(B)}(-\Delta^{-1}\mathfrak{p}))_{\nabla},$$

which shows that (Φ_B, \mathfrak{p}) is a centered Gaussian with variance

$$4\pi \|P_{H(B)}(-\Delta^{-1}\mathfrak{p})\|_{\nabla}^2 = \|\Delta P_{H(B)}(-\Delta^{-1}\mathfrak{p})\|_{\mathcal{E}(B)}^2$$
$$= \|\Delta P_{H(B)}(-\Delta^{-1}\mathfrak{p}) + \Delta P_{\text{Harm}(B)}(-\Delta^{-1}\mathfrak{p})\|_{\mathcal{E}(B)}^2 = \|\mathfrak{p}\|_{\mathcal{E}(B)}^2.$$

1.3.6 Modifications of GFF

Every harmonic function h in D is locally integrable, and hence, $h \in \mathcal{D}'(D)$. We can define the GFF with mean h as the sum of distributions $\hat{\Phi}_D = \Phi_D + h$. We also refer to such distribution as modifications of GFF.

By Fatou's theorem (see [Hof88, Chapter 3]), every bounded harmonic function can be represented by the Poisson integral of a bounded measurable function h_{∂} on ∂D . In this case we can call $\hat{\Phi}_D$ the Gaussian free field with Dirichlet boundary condition h_{∂} . If h is only bounded from above or from below, then the Herglotz representation theorem implies that it can be represented as the Poisson integral of a signed measure μ_h on ∂D .

Let $B \subset D$ be a simply connected domain, and let the area $A(D \setminus B)$ be zero. Let $\hat{\Phi}_B = \Phi_B + h$ be a modification of GFF on B, and let $\mathfrak{p} \in \mathscr{D}(D)$. As we have seen in the previous section, Φ_B defines a distribution on D. Even though h is only defined on B, the inner product

$$(h, \mathfrak{p})_{L^2(D, A)} = \int_D h(z) \, \mathfrak{p}(z) \, dA(z)$$

is still well-defined, hence $\hat{\Phi}_B$ defines a random Schwartz distribution on the whole of D.

1.3.7 Pullbacks of distributions and conformal invariance of *GFF*

Let $\phi: D_1 \to D_2$ be a conformal isomorphism, and let $\Psi \in \mathscr{D}'(D_2)$. The pullback $\Psi \circ \phi$ of Ψ with respect to ϕ is the distribution on D_1 defined by the formula

$$(\Psi \circ \phi, \mathfrak{p}) = (\Psi, |(\phi^{-1})'|^2 \mathfrak{p}(\phi^{-1})), \quad \mathfrak{p} \in C_0^{\infty}(D_1).$$

If Ψ is an $L^1_{loc}(D_2)$ function, then this definition corresponds to the change of variables in the formula

$$\int_{D_1} \Psi(\phi(z)) \, \mathfrak{p}(z) \, dA(z) = \int_{D_2} \Psi(w) \, |(\phi^{-1}(w))'|^2 \, \mathfrak{p}(\phi^{-1}(w)) \, dA(w).$$

The Gaussian free field is *conformally invariant*, meaning that the pullback $\Phi_{D_2} \circ \phi$ of a Gaussian free field on D_2 has the same law as GFF in D_1 .

1.3.8 SLE and GFF

One of the possible formulations of the conformal field theory (CFT) is from the point of view of random fields, in particular, the Gaussian free field. The mathematical aspects of this formulations are well-understood, see [KM13].

The fact that the Gaussian free field is closely related to SLE_4 was first realized in [SS05], and since then a lot of progress has been made in this direction. Connections between GFF and SLE_{κ} for other values of κ have also been established [Dub09, She10].

Below we describe the simplest example of connection between SLE and GFF (chordal SLE_4), see the details in [SS09], [She10] and [SS13].

Let $\Phi_{\mathbb{H}}$ a Gaussian free field in the upper half-plane, and consider the following modification of $\Phi_{\mathbb{H}}$:

$$\hat{\Phi}_{\mathbb{H}} = \Phi_{\mathbb{H}} - \sqrt{2} \arg z.$$

In fact, $\hat{\Phi}_{\mathbb{H}}$ is a Gaussian free field with the boundary condition $\hat{\Phi}_{\mathbb{H}} = 0$ on the positive real axis, and $\hat{\Phi}_{\mathbb{H}} = \pi$ on the negative real axis.

Let B_t be a Brownian motion independent of $\hat{\Phi}_{\mathbb{H}}$, and let $\{w_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ be the corresponding chordal SLE_4 stochastic flow, so that

$$dw_t(z) = \frac{2}{w_t(z)} dt - 2 dB_t, \quad w_0(z) = z, \quad z \in \mathbb{H}.$$

The interesting connection between the modification $\hat{\Phi}_{\mathbb{H}}$ and the flow of chordal SLE_4 is that for any deterministic time T > 0, the random fields $\hat{\Phi}_{\mathbb{H}}$ and $\hat{\Phi}_{\mathbb{H}} \circ w_T$ have the same law.

In Paper D we explain this relationship in detail and investigate whether similar result may be true for other slit holomorphic stochastic flows.

Chapter 2

Main Results

In this chapter we give an overview of the new results introduced in this thesis. The structure is as follows: Sections 2.1-2.4 are summaries of each of the research papers included in the thesis, and in Section 2.5 we outline possible directions for further research.

2.1 Non-slit and singular solutions to the Löwner equation

Let us return to backward radial Löwner evolution families $\{\phi_{s,t}\}_{0 \le s \le t < +\infty}$ satisfying

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial}{\partial t}\phi_{s,t}(z) = -\phi_{s,t}(z) \frac{e^{iu(t)} + \phi_{s,t}(z)}{e^{iu(t)} - \phi_{s,t}(z)}, \\ \phi_{s,s}(z) = z, \quad z \in \mathbb{D}, \end{cases}$$
(2.1)

and the corresponding backward Löwner chains $\{f_t\}_{t\geq 0}$, which satisfy

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} f_t(z) = z f_t'(z) \frac{e^{i u(t)} + z}{e^{i u(t)} - z}, \quad f_0(z) = \lim_{t \to \infty} e^t \phi_{0,t}(z).$$
 (2.2)

Recall that the evolution family corresponding to the Löwner chain $\{f_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is given by $\phi_{s,t} = f_t^{-1} \circ f_s$ (see (1.22)).

Suppose that the driving function is such that $\{f_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is generated by a Jordan arc (i.e., a homeomorphic image of $[0, +\infty)$). Then it is easy to see that $\phi_{s,t}(\mathbb{D})$ in this case is a slit disk, meaning that $\mathbb{D} \setminus \phi_{s,t}(\mathbb{D})$ is a Jordan arc γ .

Löwner proved that for any slit disk $\mathbb{D} \setminus \gamma$ containing 0, it is possible to find a driving function u(t) generating $\mathbb{D} \setminus \gamma$. In other words, it is possible to find u(t), such that for the evolution family solving the Löwner ODE (2.1), the equality $\phi_{0,t_0}(\mathbb{D}) = \mathbb{D} \setminus \gamma$ holds for some $t_0 > 0$.

If the driving function u(t) is such that the corresponding Löwner chain is generated by a curve with self-intersections or by a closed curve in $\hat{\mathbb{C}}$, then $\phi_{s,t}(\mathbb{D})$ is in general not a slit disk. Löwner knew that such driving functions exist, and an explicit example was given later by Kufarev in [Kuf47].

We use the geometric considerations above to construct a family of nonslit solutions to (2.1), for which the driving functions u(t) are Lip(1/2) and their norms $||u(t)||_{1/2_{loc}}$ take all values in the interval $(4, \infty)$. This should be compared with the results cited in Section 1.2.6. Similar results for the chordal case had been earlier constructed in [KNK04].

In second part of the paper we study the chordal equation, and prove, in particular, that the driving term of an analytic orthogonal slit is Lip(1/2), and $||u(t)||_{1/2_{loc}} = 0$. This result was later generalized in [WD13].

2.2 Löwner evolution driven by a stochastic boundary point

The classical Löwner equation played a crucial role in the study of twodimensional conformally invariant stochastic processes. After the general Löwner theory had been formulated, a natural question was whether the general theory can have similar stochastic applications.

We suggest that the first step in this direction may be analyzing the evolution families corresponding to the Herglotz vector field

$$V(t,z) = (z - \tau(t))(\overline{\tau(t)}z - 1) p(z,t),$$

where $\tau(t) = e^{ikB_t}$, $k \ge 0$, i.e., it is a Brownian motion on the unit circle. In order to acquire geometric intuition we first work with the simpler deterministic counterpart $\tau(t) = e^{ikB_t}$, $h \in \mathbb{R}$ and study the background

deterministic counterpart $\tau(t) = e^{ikB_t}$, $k \in \mathbb{R}$, and study the backward evolution family

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \phi_t(z) = \frac{(\tau(t) - \phi_t(z))^2}{\tau(t)} \, p(\phi_t(z), t), \\ \phi_0(z) = z, \end{cases} \qquad z \in \mathbb{D}. \tag{2.3}$$

First, we note that if the Herglotz function can be written in the special form $p(z,t) = \tilde{p}(z/\tau(t))$, where $\tilde{p}(z) : \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{C}$ is a holomorphic function with non-negative real part, then the change of variables $\psi_t(z) = \frac{\phi_t(z)}{\tau(t)}$ leads to the initial-value problem

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \psi_t(z) = (\psi_t(z) - 1)^2 \ \tilde{p}(\psi_t(z)) - i k \psi_t(z), \\ \psi_0(z) = z. \end{cases}$$

In other words, $\{\psi_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is a holomorphic semiflow, and we can use the well-developed theory of holomorphic semiflows to investigate $\{\psi_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ and $\{\phi_t\}_{t\geq 0}$.

We prove that $\{\phi_t\}_{t\geq 0}\subset \operatorname{Aut}(\mathbb{D})$ if and only if $p(z,t)=\tilde{p}(z/\tau(t))$ with

$$\tilde{p}(z) = A \frac{1+z}{1-z} + B i, \quad A, B \in \mathbb{R}.$$

The type of the corresponding semiflow of automorphisms ψ_t depends on the radial velocity k of the attracting point $\tau(t)$: it is

- hyperbolic, if $2(-\operatorname{Im}\tilde{p}(0) |\tilde{p}(0)|) < k < 2(-\operatorname{Im}\tilde{p}(0) + |\tilde{p}(0)|)$,
- parabolic, if $2(-\operatorname{Im} \tilde{p}(0) |\tilde{p}(0)|) < k < 2(-\operatorname{Im} \tilde{p}(0) + |\tilde{p}(0)|)$,
- elliptic, if $k < 2 \ (-\operatorname{Im} \tilde{p}(0) |\tilde{p}(0)|)$, or $k > 2 \ (-\operatorname{Im} \tilde{p}(0) + |\tilde{p}(0)|)$.

In the case of elliptic automorphisms, the trajectories $\phi_t(z)$ are curves similar to the beautiful rose (rhodonea) curves. The trajectories are closed if and only if $\frac{k}{\sqrt{-4\,A^2+4\,B\,k+k^2}}$ is a rational number.

The semigroup $\{\psi_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ becomes elliptic for sufficiently high radial velocities of the attracting point also in the general case of holomorphic endomorphisms, no matter what Herglotz function $\tilde{p}(z)$ we choose.

In the stochastic case, Herglotz functions of the form $p(z,t) = \tilde{p}(z/\tau(t))$ also turn out to play an important role. The change of variables $w_t = \phi_t/e^{i\,k\,B_t}$ now leads to a time-homogeneous Itô diffusion

$$\begin{cases}
 dw_t = \left(-\frac{k^2}{2}w_t + (w_t - 1)^2 \tilde{p}(w_t)\right) dt - i k w_t dB_t, \\
 w_0(z) = z.
\end{cases}$$
(2.4)

This has two important implications. First, the Markov property of the stochastic flow $\{w_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ leads to a version of the domain Markov property for the domain family $\{\phi_t(\mathbb{D})\}_{t\geq 0}$. Second, one can use the rich machinery of stochastic calculus, such as Kolmogorov equations, to study the process.

We have thus found a new type of the general Löwner evolution (in addition to the already known radial, chordal and dipolar equations), that leads to a time-homogeneous diffusion equation in the stochastic case. Can we find more such types of the general Löwner evolution? Can we characterize them all? Can they have slit geometry similar to the classical SLE cases? If yes, will the random slits be similar to the classical SLE curves?

These questions are answered in the next paper.

2.3 General slit Löwner chains

Holomorphic stochastic semiflows

We start by considering the stochastic flow

$$\begin{cases}
dw_t(z) = b(w_t(z)) dt + \sigma(w_t(z)) \circ dB_t, \\
w_0(z) = z,
\end{cases} \qquad z \in D, \qquad (2.5)$$

in a simply connected hyperbolic domain D, and ask what conditions should be imposed on the functions b and σ , so that $w_t \in \text{Hol}(D, D)$ for all $t \geq 0$.

It is known from the work of Kunita quoted in Section 1.1.2 that if the coefficients b and σ are complete holomorphic vector fields, then $w_t \in \operatorname{Aut}(D)$ for all $t \geq 0$.

We use the general Löwner theory to study the case when b(z) is semicomplete. First we consider the auxiliary flow

$$\begin{cases}
dH_t(z) = \sigma(H_t(z)) \circ dB_t, \\
H_0(z) = z,
\end{cases} \quad z \in D,$$
(2.6)

of automorphisms of \mathbb{D} . In fact, $\{H_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is related to the deterministic flow

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} h_t(z) = \sigma(h_t(z)), \\ h_0(z) = z, \quad z \in D \end{cases}$$
 (2.7)

by the formula $H_t = h_{B_t}$.

By (1.18) and (1.19), the composite flow $\{g_t\}_{t\geq 0}$, where $g_t := H_t^{-1} \circ w_t = h_{B_t}^{-1} \circ w_t$, satisfies

$$dg_t(z) = (h_{B_t}^{-1} b) (g_t(z)) dt, \quad g_0(z) = z, \quad z \in D.$$
 (2.8)

It is easy to check that $(h_{B_t}^{-1}, b)$ is a Herglotz vector field of order ∞ , implying that $\{g_t\}_{t\geq 0} \subset \operatorname{Hol}(D, D)$, which is equivalent to $\{w_t\}_{t\geq 0} \subset \operatorname{Hol}(D, D)$.

Thus, if b is a semicomplete holomorphic vector field and σ is a complete holomorphic vector field, then the flow (2.5) consists of holomorphic endomorphisms of D.

In the preceding paper we used mostly the backward (increasing) framework. In this paper, thanks to the appearance of the work [CDMG14], we were able to direct our attention towards the forward (decreasing) framework, the main tool of the SLE theory.

Using the forward Löwner theory, we study the solutions to

$$\begin{cases}
dw_t(z) = -b(w_t(z)) dt + \sigma(w_t(z)) \circ dB_t^k, \\
w_0(z) = z,
\end{cases} \qquad z \in D, \qquad (2.9)$$

where b is a semicomplete holomorphic vector field and σ is a complete holomorphic field. We denote

$$D_t = \{z \in D : w_t(z) \text{ is defined at least up to time } t\},\$$

and using the forward Löwner theory prove that $w_t: D_t \to D$ is a conformal isomorphism for all $t \geq 0$ with probability 1. Similarly to the case of (2.5), the crucial step here is to note that the composition $g_t = H_t^{-1} \circ w_t$ satisfies

$$dg_t(z) = -(h_{B_{t,s}}^{-1}b) (g_t(z)) dt, \quad g_0(z) = z, \quad z \in D,$$
 (2.10)

and hence $\{g_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is a forward Löwner chain of order ∞ .

Slit vector fields and Virasoro generators

The next question is what conditions should be imposed on the vector field b to ensure that the generated Löwner chains have slit geometry, as in the classical SLEs. From the geometrical point of view, the natural necessary condition is to require that the field b is tangent to the boundary of the canonical domain at all boundary points but one.

A precise formulation of this condition in \mathbb{D} is that

$$\lim_{r \to 1} \operatorname{Re} b(re^{i\theta}) r e^{-i\theta} = 0$$
 (2.11)

for all $e^{i\theta} \in \partial \mathbb{D}$ except, perhaps, for one point $e^{i\theta_0}$. Without loss of generality we may assume $e^{i\theta_0} = 1$. We call such fields *slit vector fields in* \mathbb{D} . In the autonomous deterministic case such vector fields indeed generate semiflows having slit geometry.

We prove that b is a slit vector field in \mathbb{D} if and only if

$$b(z) = \alpha - z \left(i\beta + \gamma \frac{1+z}{1-z} \right) - \overline{\alpha} z^2, \quad z \in \mathbb{D},$$
 (2.12)

for some $\alpha \in \mathbb{C}$, $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ and $\gamma \geq 0$.

The vector fields

$$\ell_n^{\mathbb{H}}(z) := -z^{n+1}, \quad n \in \mathbb{Z}, z \in \mathbb{H},$$

are called the *Virasoro generators* for the upper half-plane. Using the pushforward operation, the generators can be defined for any simply connected hyperbolic domain D by the formula $\ell_n^D := \phi_* \ell_n^{\mathbb{H}}$, where $\phi : \mathbb{H} \to D$ is a conformal isomorphism. This definition of ℓ_n^D depends on the choice of ϕ .

For the unit disk, we choose $\phi(z) = -\frac{z-2i}{z+2i}$, and get

$$\ell_n^{\mathbb{D}}(z) = -2^{n-1} (-i)^n (z-1)^{n+1} (z+1)^{-n+1}.$$

For the infinite strip $\mathbb{S} = \{z : 0 < \text{Im } z < \pi\}$ with $\psi(z) = \text{Log } \frac{2+z}{2-z}$ we get

$$\ell_n^{\mathbb{S}}(z) = \psi_* \, \ell_n^{\mathbb{H}}(z) = -2^n \, \sinh(z) \tanh^n\left(\frac{z}{2}\right).$$

An interesting fact is that the space of complete holomorphic vector fields in D is given by $\operatorname{span}_{\mathbb{R}}\{\ell_{-1}^D,\ell_0^D,\ell_1^D\}$. What is even more interesting for us, is that we can use $\ell_n^{\mathbb{D}}$, $n=-2,\ldots,1$ to represent slit vector fields in \mathbb{D} . A vector field b is a slit vector field in \mathbb{D} if and only if it can be represented in the form

$$b(z) = b_{-2} \ell_{-2}^{\mathbb{D}}(z) + b_{-1} \ell_{-1}^{\mathbb{D}}(z) + b_0 \ell_0^{\mathbb{D}}(z) + b_1 \ell_1^{\mathbb{D}}(z), \tag{2.13}$$

with $b_{-2} \geq 0$ and b_{-1} , b_0 , $b_1 \in \mathbb{R}$.

We can then define slit vector fields in an arbitrary simply connected hyperbolic domain D by replacing $\ell_n^{\mathbb{D}} \mapsto \ell_n^D$ in (2.13).

Definition of slit Löwner chains

Let D be a simply connected hyperbolic domain D. Let σ be a complete vector field in D, and b be a slit vector field in D, so that

$$b(z) = b_{-2} \ell_{-2}^{D}(z) + b_{-1} \ell_{-1}^{D}(z) + b_{0} \ell_{0}^{D}(z) + b_{1} \ell_{1}^{D}(z), \quad b_{-2} \ge 0, b_{-1}, b_{0}, b_{1} \in \mathbb{R},$$
 and

$$\sigma(z) = \sigma_{-1} \ell_{-1}^{D}(z) + \sigma_{0} \ell_{0}^{D}(z) + \sigma_{1} \ell_{1}, \quad \sigma_{-1}, \sigma_{0}, \sigma_{1} \in \mathbb{R}, \ \sigma_{-1} \neq 0.$$

Let $u_t: [0, +\infty) \to \mathbb{R}$ be a continuous function. The *slit Löwner chain* driven by b, σ and u_t is by definition the forward Löwner chain $\{f_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ corresponding to the Herglotz vector field

$$V(t,z) = \left(h_{u_t}^{-1} b\right)(z),$$

where $\{h_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is the flow of automorphisms of D generated by σ .

Without loss of generality we may impose the normalization conditions

$$b_{-2} = 2$$
, $\sigma_{-1} = 1$,

and we call Löwner chains satisfying these conditions normalized slit Löwner chains.

Our general definition of normalized slit Löwner chains includes the classical radial, chordal and dipolar Löwner chains as special cases:

Löwner chain type	b	σ
Chordal	$2\ell_{-2}$	ℓ_{-1}
Radial	$2\ell_{-2} + \frac{1}{2}\ell_0$	$\ell_{-1} + \frac{1}{4}\ell_1$
Dipolar	$2\ell_{-2} - \frac{1}{2}\ell_0$	$\ell_{-1} - \frac{1}{4} \ell_1$

If $u_t = \sqrt{\kappa}B_t$, $\kappa \geq 0$, then, as we discussed earlier, the change of variables $w_t = h_{\sqrt{\kappa}B_t} \circ g_t$ leads to the diffusion

$$dw_t(z) = -b(w_t(z)) dt + \sqrt{\kappa} \sigma(w_t(z)) \circ dB_t, \quad w_0(z) = z, \quad z \in D.$$

We call $\{w_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ the slit holomorphic stochastic flow driven by b and σ .

Properties of the hulls

At least for small times, it is possible to describe the hulls generated by an arbitrary slit Löwner chain in terms of a radial Löwner chain. The radial driving function is related to the driving function of the original chain by means of a differential equation.

In the deterministic case this relationship allows us to translate the well-known results about the properties of the driving function and the corresponding hulls to the case of general slit chains.

In the stochastic case this allows us to prove that the law of the hulls of a general slit holomorphic stochastic flow is locally absolutely continuous with respect to the radial SLE hulls with the same value of κ .

In particular, we prove that the hulls of a general slit holomorphic stochastic flow are almost surely generated by a curve. Analogously to the classical cases, the curve is simple for $\kappa \in [0, 4]$, has self-intersections for $\kappa \in (4, 8)$ and is space-filling for $\kappa \in [8, \infty)$.

Non-classical example: ABP SLE

If, combining the chordal and the radial cases, we choose $b=2\ell_{-2}$ and $\sigma=\ell_{-1}+\frac{1}{4}\ell_1$, the equation for the forward Löwner chain in the unit disk is given by

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} f_t(z) = \frac{1}{4 e^{iu(t)}} \frac{(e^{iu(t)} + f_t(z))^3}{e^{iu(t)} - f_t(z)}.$$

This is an example of a Löwner chain with an attracting boundary point (see Paper B). In the Berkson-Porta representation for the corresponding Herglotz vector field, $\tau(t) = -e^{iu(t)}$, $p(z) = \frac{1}{4} \frac{1+z}{1-z}$.

The process obtained by putting $u(t) = \sqrt{\kappa} B_t$, $\kappa \ge 0$, can be called provisionally ABP SLE (ABP standing for "attracting boundary point").

In contrast to chordal, radial and dipolar Löwner chains, the family of conformal maps $\{f_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ does not have common fixed points neither inside the canonical domain, nor on its boundary. This facts complicates the study of the process quite a bit. Simulations show that $SLE\ ABP$ curves terminate at random points in the unit disk. Not much else, however, is known about their long-term behavior so far.

2.4 Slit holomorphic stochastic flows and Gaussian free field

Let $\{w_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ be a normalized slit holomorphic stochastic flow driven by b and σ , with $\kappa=4$. For technical reasons, we prefer to work in the half-plane. The flow $\{w_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ then satisfies

$$dw_t(z) = -b(w_t(z)) dt + 2 \sigma(w_t(z)) \circ dB_t, \quad w_0(z) = z, \quad z \in \mathbb{H}.$$

Let $\Phi_{\mathbb{H}}$ denote a Gaussian free field in \mathbb{H} independent of B_t . We address the following problem. For what b and σ is it possible to find a harmonic function h in \mathbb{H} , such that for the modified Gaussian free field $\hat{\Phi}_{\mathbb{H}} := \Phi_{\mathbb{H}} + h(z)$,

the field
$$\hat{\Phi}_{\mathbb{H}} \circ w_T$$
 has the same law as $\hat{\Phi}_{\mathbb{H}}$ for any $T > 0$? (2.14)

This is a natural question in view of the works [Dub09, She10, SS13] where similar relationships of GFF with classical SLEs were discovered. In particular, this is a reasonable first step in constructing a conformal field theory for general slit holomorphic stochastic flows.

An important role in proving (2.14) is played by the equation

$$dG_{\mathbb{H}}(w_t(z_1), w_t(z_2)) = -\frac{1}{2} \langle h(w_t(z_1)), h(w_t(z_2)) \rangle, \qquad (2.15)$$

where $G_{\mathbb{H}}$ denotes the Green's function of \mathbb{H} , and $z_1, z_2 \in \mathbb{H}$, $z_1 \neq z_2$. If (2.15) holds, then we can adapt the techniques used in [SS13] to prove that (2.14) also holds. The only theoretical difficulty we face is that in [SS13] the uniform boundedness assumption of h was crucial, which is,

unfortunately, too restrictive for us. We relax this assumption and require only that $h(w_t(z))$ is bounded by a deterministic continuous function not depending on t.

After identifying flows that are closely related to each other, we arrive at six one-parameter families. Below we list those families together with the corresponding harmonic functions h. For simplicity, we always assume that the canonical domain is the upper half-plane.

1. Chordal SLE_4 driven by $2B_t - \alpha t$, $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$ (i.e., Brownian motion with drift $-\alpha t$).

$$b(z) = -\frac{2}{z} - \alpha$$
, $\sigma = -1$, $h(z) = \frac{\alpha}{\sqrt{2}} \text{Im } z - \sqrt{2} \arg z$. (2.16)

2.

$$b(z) = -\frac{2}{z} - \beta z, \ \beta \in \mathbb{R}, \quad \sigma = -1, \quad h(z) = -\sqrt{2} \arg z.$$
 (2.17)

3. Dipolar SLE_4 driven by $2B_t - \alpha t$, $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$.

$$b(z) = -\frac{2}{z} - \alpha + \frac{z}{2} + \frac{\alpha}{4} z^{2},$$

$$h(z) = \frac{1 - \alpha}{\sqrt{2}} \arg(2 - z) - \sqrt{2} \arg z + \frac{1 + \alpha}{\sqrt{2}} \arg(2 + z).$$
(2.18)

4.

$$b(z) = -\frac{2}{z} + 1 - \left(\beta - \frac{1}{2}\right)z - \left(\frac{1}{4} - \frac{\beta}{2}\right)z^2, \ \beta \in \mathbb{R},$$

$$h(z) = \sqrt{2} \arg(2 - z) - \sqrt{2} \arg z,$$
(2.19)

5.

$$b(z) = -\frac{2}{z} - 1 - \left(\beta - \frac{1}{2}\right) z - \left(\frac{\beta}{2} - \frac{1}{4}\right) z^2, \ \beta \in \mathbb{R},$$

$$h(z) = \sqrt{2} \arg(2 + z) - \sqrt{2} \arg z,$$
(2.20)

6. Radial SLE_4 driven by $2B_t - \alpha t$, $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$.

$$b(z) = -\frac{2}{z} - \alpha - \frac{z}{2} - \alpha \frac{z^2}{4}, \quad \alpha \in \mathbb{R},$$

$$h(z) = -\sqrt{2}\alpha \operatorname{Im}\arctan\frac{2}{z} - \sqrt{2}\arg z + \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\arg(4+z^2).$$
(2.21)

The modifications of GFF for cases 1, 3, and 6 with $\alpha=0$ (i.e., radial, dipolar and chordal SLE_4 without drift) were known previously. In the case 6, the function h is multivalued, which leads to multivalued modifications of GFF addressed in [KM12].

2.5 Further work 37

2.5 Further work

Below we formulate several questions that arose during the work on this thesis. They are quite interesting and may provide a basis for further research.

- How can we apply control theory techniques to general slit Löwner chains? What are the reachable sets of univalent functions corresponding to various combinations of b and σ ? Can this have applications in the theory of univalent functions?
- Classical radial and chordal SLEs were introduced in an attempt to describe analytically the scaling limits of several conformally invariant lattice models in statistical physics. Is it possible to define analogous lattice models that converge to non-classical slit holomorphic stochastic flows, e.g., $ABP\ SLE$?
- In general, $ABP\ SLE$ seems to be particularly difficult to work with. Any results about its properties, such as, e.g., long term behavior, are interesting.
- In Paper D, we found a way to connect the Gaussian free field with chordal, dipolar and radial *SLEs* with drift, which is a natural first step in constructing the related conformal field theories. From the theoretical point of view, these cases are somewhat more challenging than the cases without drift, considered in [KM12, KM13, KT13], and constructing the CFT for these cases is of interest.
- In Paper D, we gave a classification of general slit holomorphic stochastic flows that may be related to the Gaussian free field with Dirichlet boundary conditions in such a way that the property (2.14) holds. Can we perform a similar classification for other boundary conditions, such as Neumann or Riemann-Hilbert (see [Kan13, IK13])?
- Another framework which allows to treat radial, chordal and dipolar SLE in a unified way was introduced by Schramm and Wilson in [SW05]. They extend the definition of the so-called $SLE(\kappa; \rho)$ evolution [LSW03] and show that in this case the classical SLEs become special cases of $SLE(\kappa; \rho)$.

In $SLE(\kappa; \rho)$ one uses the usual chordal Löwner equation, but employs a complicated stochastic process as a driving term. Our approach is the opposite: we consider various versions of the differential equation, but always use the Brownian motion as the driving term. A natural question is whether one of those approaches can be reduced to the other.

Bibliography

- [AF03] R. A. Adams and J. J. F. Fournier. Sobolev spaces, volume 140 of Pure and Applied Mathematics (Amsterdam). Elsevier/A-cademic Press, Amsterdam, second edition, 2003.
- [BB04] M. Bauer and D. Bernard. SLE, CFT and zig-zag probabilities. arXiv preprint math-ph/0401019, 2004.
- [BBH05] M. Bauer, D. Bernard, and J. Houdayer. Dipolar stochastic Loewner evolutions. *J. Stat. Mech. Theory Exp.*, (3):P03001, 18 pp. (electronic), 2005.
- [BCDM09] F. Bracci, M. D. Contreras, and S. Díaz-Madrigal. Evolution families and the Loewner equation. II. Complex hyperbolic manifolds. *Math. Ann.*, 344(4):947–962, 2009.
- [BCDM12] F. Bracci, M. D. Contreras, and S. Díaz-Madrigal. Evolution families and the Loewner equation I: the unit disc. *J. Reine Angew. Math.*, 672:1–37, 2012.
 - [Bef08] V. Beffara. The dimension of the SLE curves. Ann. Probab., $36(4):1421-1452,\ 2008.$
 - [Bie16] L. Bieberbach. Über die Koeffizienten derjenigen Potenzreihen, welche eine schlichte Abbildung des Einheitskreises vermitteln. S.-B. Preuss. Akad. Wiss., pages 940–955, 1916.
 - [BP78] E. Berkson and H. Porta. Semigroups of analytic functions and composition operators. *Michigan Math. J.*, 25(1):101–115, 1978.
- [CDMG10] M. D. Contreras, S. Díaz-Madrigal, and P. Gumenyuk. Loewner chains in the unit disk. *Rev. Mat. Iberoam.*, 26(3):975–1012, 2010.
- [CDMG11] M. D. Contreras, S. Díaz-Madrigal, and P. Gumenyuk. Loewner theory in annulus II: Loewner chains. Anal. Math. Phys., 1(4):351–385, 2011.
- [CDMG13] M. D. Contreras, S. Díaz-Madrigal, and P. Gumenyuk. Loewner theory in annulus I: Evolution families and differential equations. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 365(5):2505–2543, 2013.

- [CDMG14] M. D. Contreras, S. Díaz-Madrigal, and P. Gumenyuk. Local duality in Loewner equations. J. Nonlinear Convex Anal., 15(2):269–297, 2014.
 - [dB85] L. de Branges. A proof of the Bieberbach conjecture. Acta Math., 154(1-2):137-152, 1985.
 - [DS11] B. Duplantier and S. Sheffield. Liouville quantum gravity and KPZ. *Invent. Math.*, 185(2):333–393, 2011.
 - [Dub09] J. Dubédat. SLE and the free field: partition functions and couplings. J. Amer. Math. Soc., 22(4):995–1054, 2009.
 - [Gol39] G. M. Golusin. Zur Theorie der schlichten Funktionen. Rec. Math. [Mat. Sbornik] N.S., 6(48):383–388, 1939.
 - [Goo68] G. S. Goodman. *Univalent functions and optimal control*. PhD thesis, Stanford University, 1968.
 - [Hof88] K. Hoffman. Banach spaces of analytic functions. Dover Publications Inc., New York, 1988. Reprint of the 1962 original.
 - [IK13] K. Izyurov and K. Kytölä. Hadamard's formula and couplings of SLEs with free field. Probab. Theory Related Fields, 155(1-2):35–69, 2013.
 - [IKV] G. Ivanov, N.-G. Kang, and A. Vasil'ev. Slit holomorphic stochastic flows and Gaussian free field. In preparation.
 - [IPV12] G. Ivanov, D. Prokhorov, and A. Vasil'ev. Non-slit and singular solutions to the Löwner equation. Bull. Sci. Math., 136(3):328–341, 2012.
 - [ITV14] G. Ivanov, A. Tochin, and A. Vasil'ev. General slit Löwner chains. *arXiv preprint arXiv:1404.1253*, 2014.
 - [IV11] G. Ivanov and A. Vasil'ev. Löwner evolution driven by a stochastic boundary point. *Anal. Math. Phys.*, 1(4):387–412, 2011.
 - [IW89] N. Ikeda and S. Watanabe. Stochastic differential equations and diffusion processes, volume 24 of North-Holland Mathematical Library. North-Holland Publishing Co., Amsterdam, second edition, 1989.
 - [Jan97] S. Janson. Gaussian Hilbert spaces, volume 129 of Cambridge Tracts in Mathematics. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1997.
 - [Kan13] N.-G. Kang. Conformal field theory of dipolar SLE(4) with mixed boundary condition. *J. Korean Math. Soc.*, 50(4):899–916, 2013.

BIBLIOGRAPHY 41

[KM12] N.-G. Kang and N. Makarov. Radial SLE martingaleobservables. arXiv preprint ArXiV 1208.2789, August 2012.

- [KM13] N.-G. Kang and N. G. Makarov. Gaussian free field and conformal field theory. *Astérisque*, (353):viii+136, 2013.
- [KNK04] W. Kager, B. Nienhuis, and L. P. Kadanoff. Exact solutions for Loewner evolutions. *J. Statist. Phys.*, 115(3-4):805–822, 2004.
- [KSS68] P. P. Kufarev, V. V. Sobolev, and L. V. Sporysheva. A certain method of investigation of extremal problems for functions that are univalent in the half-plane. *Trudy Tomsk. Gos. Univ.* Ser. Meh.-Mat, 200:142–164, 1968.
- [KT13] N.-G. Kang and H.-J. Tak. Conformal field theory of dipolar SLE with the Dirichlet boundary condition. *Anal. Math. Phys.*, 3(4):333–373, 2013.
- [Kuf43] P. P. Kufarev. On one-parameter families of analytic functions. *Rec. Math.* [Mat. Sbornik] NS, 13(55):87–118, 1943.
- [Kuf46] P. P. Kufarev. On integrals of simplest differential equation with moving pole singularity in the right-hand side. *Tomsk. Gos. Univ. Uchyon. Zapiski*, 1:35–48, 1946.
- [Kuf47] P. P. Kufarev. A remark on integrals of Löwner's equation. Doklady Akad. Nauk SSSR (N.S.), 57:655–656, 1947.
- [Kun84] H. Kunita. Stochastic differential equations and stochastic flows of diffeomorphisms. In École d'été de probabilités de Saint-Flour, XII—1982, volume 1097 of Lecture Notes in Math., pages 143–303. Springer, Berlin, 1984.
- [Kun97] H. Kunita. Stochastic flows and stochastic differential equations, volume 24 of Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1997. Reprint of the 1990 original.
- [Law05] G. F. Lawler. Conformally invariant processes in the plane, volume 114 of Mathematical Surveys and Monographs. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2005.
- [Law09] G. F. Lawler. Multifractal analysis of the reverse flow for the Schramm-Loewner evolution. In *Fractal geometry and stochastics IV*, volume 61 of *Progr. Probab.*, pages 73–107. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 2009.
- [Lin05] J. R. Lind. A sharp condition for the Loewner equation to generate slits. Ann. Acad. Sci. Fenn. Math., 30(1):143–158, 2005.

- [LMR10] J. R. Lind, D. E. Marshall, and S. Rohde. Collisions and spirals of Loewner traces. *Duke Math. J.*, 154(3):527–573, 2010.
- [Löw23] K. Löwner. Untersuchungen über schlichte konforme Abbildungen des Einheitskreises. I. Math. Ann., 89(1-2):103–121, 1923.
- [LSW01] G. F. Lawler, O. Schramm, and W. Werner. Values of Brownian intersection exponents. II. Plane exponents. Acta Math., 187(2):275–308, 2001.
- [LSW03] G. F. Lawler, O. Schramm, and W. Werner. Conformal restriction: the chordal case. J. Amer. Math. Soc., 16(4):917–955 (electronic), 2003.
 - [Mil06] J. Milnor. Dynamics in one complex variable, volume 160 of Annals of Mathematics Studies. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, third edition, 2006.
 - [MR05] D. E. Marshall and S. Rohde. The Loewner differential equation and slit mappings. *J. Amer. Math. Soc.*, 18(4):763–778 (electronic), 2005.
- [Øks03] B. Øksendal. Stochastic differential equations. Universitext. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, sixth edition, 2003. An introduction with applications.
- [Pom65] C. Pommerenke. Über die Subordination analytischer Funktionen. J. Reine Angew. Math., 218:159–173, 1965.
- [Pom66] C. Pommerenke. On the Loewner differential equation. *Michigan Math. J.*, 13:435–443, 1966.
- [Pom75] C. Pommerenke. *Univalent functions*. Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, Göttingen, 1975. With a chapter on quadratic differentials by Gerd Jensen, Studia Mathematica/Mathematische Lehrbücher, Band XXV.
- [Pro90] D. V. Prokhorov. Sets of values of systems of functionals in classes of univalent functions. *Mat. Sb.*, 181(12):1659–1677, 1990.
- [Pro02] D. V. Prokhorov. Bounded univalent functions. In *Handbook* of complex analysis: geometric function theory, Vol. 1, pages 207–228. North-Holland, Amsterdam, 2002.
- [Rot00] O. Roth. Pontryagin's maximum principle in geometric function theory. *Complex Variables Theory Appl.*, 41(4):391–426, 2000.

BIBLIOGRAPHY 43

[RS05] S. Rohde and O. Schramm. Basic properties of SLE. *Ann. of Math.* (2), 161(2):883–924, 2005.

- [RY99] D. Revuz and M. Yor. Continuous martingales and Brownian motion, volume 293 of Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences]. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, third edition, 1999.
- [RZ13] S. Rohde and D. Zhan. Backward SLE and the symmetry of the welding. arXiv preprint arXiv:1307.2532, 2013.
- [Sch00] O. Schramm. Scaling limits of loop-erased random walks and uniform spanning trees. *Israel J. Math.*, 118:221–288, 2000.
- [Sch12] S. Schleissinger. The multiple-slit version of Loewner's differential equation and pointwise Hölder continuity of driving functions. Ann. Acad. Sci. Fenn. Math., 37(1):191–201, 2012.
- [She07] S. Sheffield. Gaussian free fields for mathematicians. *Probab. Theory Related Fields*, 139(3-4):521–541, 2007.
- [She10] S. Sheffield. Conformal weldings of random surfaces: SLE and the quantum gravity zipper. arXiv preprint arXiv:1012.4797, 2010.
- [Sho01] D. Shoikhet. Semigroups in geometrical function theory. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, 2001.
- [SS05] O. Schramm and S. Sheffield. Harmonic explorer and its convergence to SLE₄. Ann. Probab., 33(6):2127–2148, 2005.
- [SS09] O. Schramm and S. Sheffield. Contour lines of the twodimensional discrete Gaussian free field. *Acta Math.*, 202(1):21–137, 2009.
- [SS13] O. Schramm and S. Sheffield. A contour line of the continuum Gaussian free field. *Probab. Theory Related Fields*, 157(1-2):47–80, 2013.
- [Str03] R. S. Strichartz. A guide to distribution theory and Fourier transforms. World Scientific Publishing Co., Inc., River Edge, NJ, 2003. Reprint of the 1994 original [CRC, Boca Raton].
- [SW05] O. Schramm and D. B. Wilson. SLE coordinate changes. *New York J. Math.*, 11:659–669 (electronic), 2005.
- [Ubø87] J. Ubøe. Conformal martingales and analytic functions. Math. Scand., 60(2):292-309, 1987.
- [WD13] H. Wu and X. Dong. Driving functions and traces of the Loewner equation. *Science China Mathematics*, August 2013.

- [Wey40] H. Weyl. The method of orthogonal projection in potential theory. *Duke Math. J.*, 7:411–444, 1940.
- [Zha04] D. Zhan. Random Loewner Chains in Riemann Surfaces. PhD thesis, California Institute of Technology, Pasadena, California, May 2004.